

ISSUE ANALYSIS 2017 NO. 4

Mapping Washington's Lawlessness

An Inventory of "Regulatory Dark Matter" 2017 Edition

By Clyde Wayne Crews Jr.

March 2017



COMPETITIVE ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE

Mapping Washington's Lawlessness An Inventory of Regulatory Dark Matter 2017 Edition

by Clyde Wayne Crews Jr.

Executive Summary

Congress passes and the President signs several dozen laws every year. Meanwhile, federal departments and agencies issue well over 3,000 regulations of varying significance. A weekday never passes without new regulations being issued or proposed. Yet beyond those rules, Congress lacks a clear grasp of the amount and cost of the thousands of executive branch and federal agency proclamations and issuances, including guidance documents, memoranda, bulletins, circulars, and letters that carry practical (if not always technically legally) binding regulatory effect. There are hundreds of "significant" agency guidance documents now in effect, plus many thousands of other such documents that are subject to little scrutiny or democratic accountability.

It has long been the case that there are far more regulations than laws. That is troublesome enough. But with tens of thousands of agency proclamations annually, agencies may articulate interpretations and pressure regulated parties to comply without an actual formal regulation or understanding of costs, generally with judicial deference to what agencies contend, an issue of increasing concern to Congress. The result is that no one knows how much the regulatory state "weighs," or even the number of agencies.

The Administrative Procedure Act (APA) of 1946 established the process of public notice for proposed rulemakings, providing the opportunity for public input and comment before a final rule is published in the *Federal Register*, and a 30-day period before the rule becomes effective. But the APA's requirement of publishing a notice of proposed rulemaking and allowing public comment does not apply to "interpretative rules, general statements of policy, or rules of agency organization, procedure, or practice."

In addition to non-congressional lawmaking, the executive branch sometimes declines to enforce laws passed by Congress. Prominent during the Obama administration was the July 2013 Treasury Department's unilateral delay, first by blog post, then by IRS guidance, of the Affordable Care Act's (ACA) employer mandate and its accompanying tax penalty for non-compliance. Then came the November 2013 declaration—first by the president during a news conference and subsequently in Department of Health and Human Services guidance material—that insurers could continue to sell non-ACA compliant health policies.

The upshot of such "regulatory dark matter" is that, without Congress actually passing a law or an APAcompliant legislative rule or regulation being issued, the federal government increasingly injects itself into our states, our communities, and our personal lives. This report is the second in an ongoing series aimed at outlining the scope of this phenomenon. It concludes with recommendations for Congress to address dark matter and the over-delegation of legislative power that has enabled it.

Table of Contents

Executive Summary	1
Introduction: From Rule of Law to Rule by Whatever	3
The Unknown Number of Federal Agencies Issuing Rules	5
How Many Rules Do Federal Agencies Issue that We Know About?	7
Even When We Can Measure Ordinary Regulatory Matter, Public Projections Lag	8
A Partial Inventory of "Regulatory Dark Matter"	12
Executive Orders	12
Executive Memoranda	15
Agency Guidance Documents	18
An Inventory of Significant Executive Agency Guidance	23
A Partial Inventory of Significant Independent Agency Guidance	32
Notices and Other Things that Are Not Quite Regulations that May or May Not Bind the Public	33
The Dark Energy of the Regulatory Process: When Fewer Regulations Mean Less Freedom	40
Principles of Reform	44
Disclosures of all agency decrees matters, not just the "rules"	46
Congress must subject guidance to enhanced APA-like procedures and more intense OMB review	47
Congress must vote approval of costly or controversial dark matter decrees	48
Conclusions and Recommendations	48
Notes	51
About the Author	64

Introduction: From Rule of Law to Rule by...Whatever

If the ruling power in America possessed both these means of government and enjoyed not only the right to issue orders of all kinds but also the capability and habit of carrying out those orders; if it not only laid down general principles of government but also concerned itself with the details of applying those principles; and if it dealt not only with the country's major interests but also descended to the limit of individual interests, then liberty would soon be banished from the New World.¹ —Alexis de Tocqueville, Democracy in America

Astrophysicists have concluded that ordinary visible matter—the Sun, the Moon, the planets, the Milky Way, the multitudes of galaxies beyond our own, and their trillions of component stars, planets, and gas clouds—make up only a tiny fraction of the universe. How tiny a fraction? Less than 5 percent. Weakly interactive but pervasive dark matter and dark energy make up most of the universe, rendering the bulk of existence beyond our ability to observe directly.²

Here on Earth, in the United States, where the government spends \$4 trillion annually and regulatory compliance and economic interventions cost nearly half that amount, there is "regulatory dark matter" that is often hard to detect, much less measure.

Congress passes several dozen public laws every year, but federal agencies issue several thousand regulations. The Administrative Procedure Act (APA) of 1946 established the process of public notice for proposed rulemakings, and provided the opportunity for public input and comment before a final rule is published in the Federal Register, and a 30-day period before it becomes effective.³ So we have ordinary public laws on the one hand, and ordinary allegedly aboveboard, costed-out and commented-upon regulation on the other. But the APA's requirement of publishing a notice of proposed rulemaking and allowing public comment does not apply to "interpretative rules, general statements of policy, or rules of agency organization, procedure, or practice."⁴ There are varying degrees of both clarity of language and adherence to the rule of law for pronouncements that may bind or change behavior:

- When issuing rules and regulations, agencies are legally required to adhere to the APA and subsequent strengthening legislation, but often do not. Further, most regulations' costs and benefits are unknown, so even much of the ostensibly APA-compliant body of rulemaking lacks transparency.
- "Dark matter" such as agency and presidential memoranda, guidance documents, notices, bulletins,

Congress passes several dozen public laws every year, but federal agencies issue several thousand regulations. directives, news releases, letters, and even blog posts may enact or influence policy while flouting the APA's public notice and comment requirements for legislative rules.⁵ These proclamations also can escape judicial review.

 Agencies and bureaus sometimes "regulate" without writing down anything. Explicit or veiled⁶ threats can achieve this, as can adverse publicity, whereby an agency issues unfavorable news releases to force compliance from private parties.⁷

Sub-rosa regulation has long been an issue, and scholars have studied it extensively. In the 1989 book, *Regulation and the Reagan Era*, economist Robert A. Rogowski explained:

Regulatory bureaucracies are able to accomplish their goals outside the realm of formal rulemaking. ... An impressive underground regulatory infrastructure thrives on investigations, inquiries, threatened legal actions, and negotiated settlements. ... Many of the most questionable regulatory actions are imposed in this way, most of which escape the scrutiny of the public, Congress, and even the regulatory watchdogs in the executive branch.⁸

While agency guidance documents and directives do not go through the APA

notice-and-comment process and are technically supposed to be non-binding, one ignores them at peril. As the D.C. Circuit famously noted in the 2000 case, *Appalachian Power Co. v. Environmental Protection Agency*:

Congress passes a broadly worded statute. The agency follows with regulations containing broad language, open-ended phrases, ambiguous standards, and the like. Then as years pass, the agency issues circulars or guidance or memoranda, explaining, interpreting, defining, and often expanding the commands in regulations. One guidance document may yield another and then another and so on. ... Law is made, without notice and comment, without public participation, and without publication in the Federal Register or the Code of Federal Regulations.⁹

The upshot of regulatory dark matter is that, without Congress actually passing a law or an APA-compliant legislative rule or regulation being issued, the federal government increasingly injects itself into our states, our communities, and our personal lives on matters such as health care, retirement, employment, education, finance, infrastructure, land use, resource management, science and research funding, energy, manufacturing, and even frontier technologies.

In addition to non-congressional "lawmaking," the executive branch often declines to enforce laws passed by Congress, effectively rewriting those laws. Prominent during the Obama administration was the July 2013 Treasury Department's unilateral delay, first by blog post, then by IRS guidance, of the Affordable Care Act's (ACA) employer mandate and its accompanying tax penalty for non-compliance.¹⁰ Then came the November 2013 declaration first by the President in a news conference and then in Department of Health and Human Services guidance material that insurers could continue to sell non-ACA compliant health policies.¹¹

President Obama was opportunistic but not wholly to blame for the erosion in separation of powers, and similar concerns apply in the Trump administration. Congress' over-delegation of its own authority over decades has seriously undermined checks and balances and the principle of separation of powers.¹² Our government's branches seem not to so much to check-and-balance as to leapfrog one another, to ratchet the government upward rather than constrain it to a constitutionally limited role. Over time, as representative lawmaking is jettisoned and power delegated to untethered bureaucrats, the regulatory dark matter decrees of those autonomous administrators will displace and eventually outweigh normal lawmaking.

The Unknown Number of Federal Agencies Issuing Rules

As bureaucracy sprawls,¹³ no one can say with certainty how many federal agencies exist. The twice-annual *Unified Agenda of Federal Deregulatory and Regulatory Actions*, which compiles agency regulatory plans and actions in the federal pipeline, listed 61 agencies in the Fall 2016 edition, a count that can vary slightly from report to report.¹⁴

However, the once-routine Unified Agenda's April-and-October schedule became a thing of the past, as it has been published late or failed to appear at all (as in Spring 2012). Moreover, the 2015 Draft Report to Congress on the Benefits and Costs of Federal Regulations, which historically usually appeared by April, was the latest at the time, appearing on October 16.15 The Draft 2016 edition was even later, appearing two days before Christmas.¹⁶ (The previous latest editions were those straddling the two Bush/Obama transition years.¹⁷) If transparency of the bureaucracy is an issue for ordinary published regulation, then it is impossible to know where dark matter stands.

The Administrative Conference of the United States lists 115 agencies in the appendix of its *Sourcebook of United States Executive Agencies*,¹⁸ but notes:

[T]here is no authoritative list of government agencies. For example, FOIA.gov [maintained by the Department of Justice] lists 78 Our government's branches seem not to so much to check-andbalance as to leapfrog one another. If no one knows definitively how many agencies and commissions exist by whose decrees we must abide, that means we do not know how many employees work for the government or how many rules there really are. independent executive agencies and 174 components of the executive departments as units that comply with the Freedom of Information Act requirements imposed on every federal agency. This appears to be on the conservative end of the range of possible agency definitions. The United States Government Manual lists 96 independent executive units and 220 components of the executive departments. An even more inclusive listing comes from USA.gov, which lists 137 independent executive agencies and 268 units in the Cabinet.¹⁹

In a 2015 Senate Judiciary Committee hearing, Chairman Chuck Grassley (R-IA) noted: "[T]he *Federal Register* indicates there are over 430 departments, agencies, and sub-agencies in the federal government."²⁰ The Senator apparently was citing the *Federal Register*'s agency list, which now depicts 440 agencies as of this writing.²¹ The online 2016 *Federal Register*'s index depicts 272.²² (It had been 257 in December 2015.) Table 1 summarizes these and other tallies. Alongside the 220 executive department components the Administrative Conference referred to in 2013 in the United States Government Manual, the latest 2015 Manual (which is not exhaustive) lists 61 "Independent Establishments and Government Corporations," eight "Quasi-Official Agencies" and 16 "International Organizations."²⁵ Furthermore, an online supplement to the Manual notes another 48 "Boards, Commissions, and Committees" in existence.²⁶

If no one knows definitively how many agencies and commissions exist by whose decrees we must abide, that means we do not know how many employees (let alone contractors) work for the government or how many rules there really are. But even when we isolate a given agency, it may be hard to tell exactly what is and is not a rule. That, plus the reality that issuing a rule may not even be necessary to achieve bureaucratic ends, call out for an aggressive congressional response. Let us start with what we (think) we know about agency rules.

Table 1. How Many Federal Agencies Exist?

Unified Agenda	61
Administrative Conference of the United States	115
FOIA.gov (at Department of Justice)	252
2016 Federal Register index	272
Regulations.gov ²³	292
United States Government Manual	316
Federal Register agency list	440
USA.gov tally ²⁴	443

How Many Rules Do Federal Agencies Issue that We Know About?

Many binding rules come from agencies rather than elected lawmakers. Federal departments, agencies, and commissions issued 3,853 rules in 2016, while Congress passed and the president signed 214 bills into law—a ratio of 18 rules for every law.²⁷ The average has been 27 rules for every law over the past decade, as Table 2 shows. The rules issued in a given year are typically not substantively related to the current year's laws, since agency output represents ongoing implementation of earlier legislation. Looking back, there have been 88,899 rules since 1995.

Another 2,419 proposed rules were in play at year-end 2016. Given the Trump administration moratorium, many likely will be under review during 2017. Many binding rules come from agencies rather than elected lawmakers.

Year	Public Laws	Total Rules	Econonmically Significant Rules	Major Rules (GAO)	Significant Rules
1995	88	4,713			
1996	246	4,973		42	308
1997	153	4,584		46	268
1998	241	4,899	27	76	242
1999	170	4,684	41	51	231
2000	410	4,313	35	77	288
2001	108	4,132	75	70	295
2002	269	4,167	38	51	284
2003	198	4,148	38	50	336
2004	299	4,101	40	66	321
2005	161	3,975	48	56	258
2006	321	3,718	48	56	163
2007	188	3,595	41	61	180
2008	285	3,830	62	95	427
2009	125	3,503	70	84	371
2010	217	3,573	81	100	420
2011	81	3,807	79	80	444
2012	127	3,708	57	68	347
2013	72	3,659	51	81	331
2014	224	3,554	69	81	290
2015	115	3,410	61	76	302
2016	214	3,853	83	105	315
TOTALS:	4,260	88,899	1,044	1,472	6,421

Table 2. Public Laws vs. Agency Rules by Category

Sources: Public Laws: Government Printing Office; Total Rules/Significant Rules. Author search on FederalRegister.gov advanced search function, and NARA updates. Economically significant rules: Unified Agenda of Federal Regulations search on RegInfo.gov. Major Rules: Government Accountability Office. We are presumed to be bound solely by laws enacted by Congress and signed by the president, but things do not quite work out that way. As Table 2 also shows, a few dozen rules are characterized as "major," "economically significant," or "significant." There are differences between these defined in law and executive orders, but the frequent characterization is of at least \$100 million in annual economic impact.²⁹ Notably, "significant" regulatory actions regularly exceed the number of duly enacted laws.

Even When We Can Measure Ordinary Regulatory Matter, Public Protections Lag

[A]s more goals are pursued through rules and regulations mandating private outlays rather than through direct government expenditures, the Federal budget is an increasingly inadequate measure of the resources directed by government toward social ends.³⁰

-Economic Report of the President (Jimmy Carter), 1980

One problem with simply bringing guidance under the Administrative Procedure Act is that even normal rules do not always get the treatment they merit under the APA.

We are presumed to be bound solely by laws enacted by Congress and signed by the president, but things do not quite work out that way. Theoretically, thousands of federal agency rules receive scrutiny under the Administrative Procedure Act. Proposed rules are issued, and the public is supposed to get ample time to comment before final rules are published and become binding. Laws amending the APA have sought to subject complex and expensive rules to additional analysis. These reforms include the Paperwork Reduction Act of 1980,³¹ the Regulatory Flexibility Act (to address small business impacts),³² and the Congressional Review Act (CRA), which enables Congress to vote on resolutions of disapproval to reject agency regulations.³³ In addition, various presidential executive orders govern central review of rules by the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) and address cost-benefit analysis for some rules.³⁴ Regulatory dark matter can escape these requirements.

To put the dark matter discussion into context, we should note shortcomings in oversight of the ordinary, everyday rules and regulations.

First, the central review process at the Office of Management and Budget set up by President Ronald Reagan's Executive Order 12291³⁵ (as well as subsequent executive orders from other presidents) to assure rule benefits exceed costs is incomplete.³⁶ President Bill Clinton's 1993 Executive Order No. 12866 eased off the heavier OMB oversight of the Reagan order in that it sought "to reaffirm the primacy of Federal agencies in the regulatory decision-making process."37 The process was never thorough—it incorporated only executive agencies, not independent agencies—but today central review captures only a fraction of rulemaking.

OMB's 2016 Draft Report to Congress (covering fiscal year 2015) reviewed a few hundred significant rules, and 59 major rules-but presented net-benefit analysis for only 21 (an improvement of the prior year's 13).³⁸ This contrasts with the fact that during calendar year 2015, there had been 3,410 rules finalized by 60 federal departments, agencies, and commissions. Apart from listing some of their major rules, OMB review does not include independent agencies. Yet some of these are highly influential, such as the Federal Communications Commission rules, and those of the several bodies implementing and enforcing the Dodd-Frank financial legislation. Table 3 compares OMB reviews with the total final rule count in the Federal Register during recent years. Overall, OMB has

conducted just 181 rule reviews since 2000 that incorporated both cost and benefit analysis, and another 92 with cost analysis. While these thousands of rules are all subject to APA, many are "dark matter," in the sense that we know little about their costs, benefits, and burdens.

Second, the Administrative Procedure Act's rulemaking process is broken in that agencies fail to issue a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking for a substantial portion of their rules.³⁹ As a 2016 Congressional Research Service report noted:

While the Administrative Procedure Act (APA) generally requires agencies to follow certain procedures when promulgating rules, the statute's "good cause" exception permits Agencies fail to issue a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking for a substantial portion of their rules.

	Rules with			Federal
Year	both costs and benefits	Rules with costs only	Grand total, rules with costs	Register final rules
2001	14	13	27	4,132
2002	3	0	3	4,167
2003	6	4	10	4,148
2004	11	7	18	4,101
2005	13	2	15	3,943
2006	7	1	8	3,718
2007	12	4	16	3,995
2008	13	6	19	3,830
2009	16	12	28	3,503
2010	18	8	26	3,573
2011	13	6	19	3,807
2012	14	9	23	3,708
2013	7	11	18	3,659
2014	13	3	16	3,554
2015	21	5	27	3,410
TOTALS	181	92	273	57,248

Table 3. Major Executive Agency Rules Reviewed by OMB

Sources: Costed rule counts: OMB, Draft 2016 Report to Congress on regulatory costs (covers through fiscal year 2015). Federal Register Final Rules: National Archives and Records Administration.

Agencies too often act as if it is practical, necessary, and in the public interest to bypass Congress and make law unilaterally. agencies to forgo Section 553's notice and comment requirement if "the agency for good cause finds" that compliance would be "impracticable, unnecessary, or contrary to the public interest" and bypass its 30-day publication requirement if good cause exists.⁴⁰

That is all well and good as far as basic civics is concerned, but according to a 2012 Government Accountability Office (GAO) report:

Agencies did not publish a notice of proposed rulemaking (NPRM), enabling the public to comment on a proposed rule, for about 35 percent of major rules and about 44 percent of nonmajor rules published during 2003 through 2010.⁴¹

Agencies often cite the APA's "good cause" exemption,⁴² which in GAO's sample agencies used "for 77 percent of major rules and 61 percent of non-major rules published without an NPRM."⁴³ Yet, the sky is rarely falling in a way that requires such haste. Rather, agencies too often act as if it is practical, necessary, and in the public interest to bypass Congress and make law unilaterally, compounding the breakdown in accountability already embodied in the act of delegation itself.⁴⁴

More often than not, agencies tend to ask for public comments on final rules for which they had never issued a notice of proposed rulemaking. But that gesture is too little too late since, as GAO notes, "the public does not have an opportunity to comment before the rule's issuance, nor is the agency obligated to respond to comments it has received."⁴⁵ Furthermore, just because a rule goes through the notice-and-comment process does not make it necessarily a good thing.

Third, Congress rarely uses its most powerful accountability tool, the Congressional Review Act (CRA), to pass resolutions of disapproval of costly or controversial agency rules. Only one rule, a Clinton Department of Labor rule on repetitive motion injury was rejected in the then-new Bush administration. The Trump administration presented a similar opportunity with respect to removing rules from a prior administration of the opposing party, and a number of disapprovals cleared the president's desk, such as a Securities and Exchange Commission rule on payment disclosures by mining interests. The Regulations from the Executive in Need of Scrutiny (REINS) Act, which passed the House of Representatives but not the Senate during the most recent three sessions of Congress and again in the 115th, would build on the CRA by creating a requirement akin to an affirmative CRA-style resolution.⁴⁶ Under the REINS Act, no major rulethose costing \$100 million or more annually—could become effective until Congress explicitly approves it.⁴⁷ This principle also should apply to dark matter like significant agency guidance documents and memoranda.

Fourth, the CRA itself is often undermined by agency lapses. As Curtis W. Copeland found in a white paper prepared for the Administrative Conference of the United States, many final rules are no longer properly submitted by agencies to the GAO's Comptroller General and to Congress, as required under the CRA.⁴⁸ That submission is indispensable, since Congress awaits reports to issue a resolution of disapproval in the first place. By failing to submit rules, Copeland notes: "[T]he rulemaking agencies have arguably limited Congress' ability to use the expedited disapproval authority that it granted itself with the enactment of the CRA."49 Congress lacks much of the raw material it needs to even contemplate a resolution of disapproval. Remedies for this include passing the REINS Act or automating resolutions of disapproval for every final rule.

Technically, the CRA already applies to agency actions like guidance that are ostensibly not formal rules. In a 1999 Administrative Law Review article, Morton Rosenberg, then of the Congressional Research Service, describes legislative history that shows that the scope of the CRA extends beyond agency rules. As Rosenberg points out, the CRA "intentionally adopted the broadest possible definition of the term 'rule' when it incorporated the APA's definition," and was "meant to encompass all substantive rulemaking documentssuch as policy statements, guidances, manuals, circulars, memoranda, bulletins,

and the like—which as a legal or practical matter an agency wishes to make binding on the affected public."⁵⁰ Rosenberg notes:

The framers of the legislation indicated their awareness of the now widespread practice of agencies avoiding the notification and public participation requirements of APA notice-and-comment rulemaking by utilizing the issuance of other, non-legislative documents as a means of binding the public, either legally or practically, and noted that it was the intent of the legislation to subject just such documents to scrutiny.⁵¹

The regulatory bureaucracy is not the only place Washington's attitude toward the public is to conceal rather than disclose. Misleading unemployment and GDP statistics are often cited to justify increased government spending.52 Recent news headlines have highlighted inadequate responses by agencies to Freedom of Information Act requests, the use of private email for official business, and loss of government emails.53 Reporters describe difficulty in accessing federal data.⁵⁴ We regularly find claims in the water-flows-uphill category to justify rulemaking: that compulsory switching from fossil energy to more expensive and less reliable "alternative" sources of electricity saves money,55 that adding regulations creates jobs and growth,⁵⁶ that minimum wages do not decrease employment,⁵⁷ and that forcing companies to expand overtime pay helps to grow the

middle class.⁵⁸ Administrative regulations that ostensibly are subject to notice and comment already do not get appropriate supervision.

A Partial Inventory of Regulatory Dark Matter

We can count agency proposed and final rules, and even executive orders and memos, but agency memoranda, guidance documents, bulletins, and other dark matter are more difficult to broadly grasp and measure. And there is a *lot* of it.

Over-delegation by Congress and non-compliance with the Administrative Procedure Act by agencies are bad enough. But these are exacerbated by regulatory dark matter that escapes scrutiny. Regulatory compliance costs are often referred to as a hidden tax. but dark matter occupies a class by itself due to its lack of transparency. Guidance documents, presidential and agency memoranda, notices, and bulletins can skirt the constitutional lawmaking process, the APA's notice-and-comment requirements, and OMB review. As DePaul University law professor David L. Franklin noted: "[T]he distinction between what is binding regulation and what is exempt from notice and comment has been called 'tenuous,' 'baffling,' and 'enshrouded in considerable smog.""59

What follows represents an inventory and assessment of some of what we can glean about regulatory dark matter. While not all of these proclamations comprise prescriptive regulation, the cumulative effect is highly significant. The bottom line: Our elected Congress needs to reassert its constitutional authority over what rules legitimately affect the public.

Executive Orders

Despite the attention executive orders (EOs) garner in modern debate, their use is nothing new historically, dating back to George Washington's administration.⁶⁰ They do not always comprise dark matter, but in modern times they can contribute to policy being implemented without Congress doing so explicitly. Executive orders' ostensible realm is that of the internal workings and operations of the federal government.

While technically executive orders only affect the administration of the president who issues them and subsequent presidents can overturn them, the complexity of upending them grows as Washington intervenes into more private spheres of activity. For example, President Obama executive orders covered such areas as a minimum wage for federal contractors,⁶¹ a Non-Retaliation for Disclosure of Compensation Information decree,⁶² paid sick leave for federal contractors,⁶³ cybersecurity information sharing,⁶⁴ and sanctions on individuals allegedly engaged in malicious cyber activity.65 The latter two were controversial not only because of their potential effects on privacy, but also for their not having been passed by Congress.⁶⁶

Administrative regulations that ostensibly are subject to notice and comment already do not get appropriate supervision. Other Obama executive orders addressed normal subject matter internal to executive operations, such as blocking accounts of Russian authorities believed responsible for the Ukrainian crisis.⁶⁷ Others concern national security issues, such as certain infectious disease threats⁶⁸ and electromagnetic disruption events generated from the solar flares and magnetic disturbances.⁶⁹

Obama was far from an EO record holder. He was no match for Franklin Delano Roosevelt's 3,467 executive orders, among them the seizure of gold.⁷⁰ And unlike Harry Truman, he has not attempted to seize steel mills.⁷¹ President Obama issued 296 executive orders over the course of his administration (through January 19, 2017).⁷² The 45 issued in 2016 was the highest yearly count during his term. (George W. Bush's final tally was 294).

Executive orders numbered in the single digits or teens until Abraham Lincoln and the subsequent Reconstruction period. The Ulysses S. Grant administration issued 217, then a record.⁷³ Beginning in the 20th century, orders topped 100 for each presidential term and sometimes numbered in the thousands (again, FDR). The total since the nation's founding exceeds 15,000.74 Table 4 lists executive orders issued over the past two decades, depicting 828 since 1994 according to the Federal Register office. In addition to the *Federal Register* compilation, the Obama White House listed significant executive orders

separately and that count is included here.⁷⁵

Whether lengthy or brief, orders and memoranda can have significant bearings for or against liberty—a smaller number does not necessarily mean small effects. Like the Federal Register, or the numbers of final rules, tallies are interesting but do not tell the whole story. The pertinent question is what executive orders and memoranda are used for and what they do. Executive actions can expand governmental power, or they can liberalize and enhance freedom (think Lincoln's Emancipation Proclamation). Obama's Executive Order No. 13563 concerning "Improving Regulation and Regulatory Review" was a pledge to streamline regulation, but only amounted to a few billion dollars in cuts that were swamped by other rules issued.⁷⁶ In all. four of Obama's executive orders sought to address regulatory liberalization and reform, but their effectiveness turned out to be limited.⁷⁷ So far, the Trump administration has aggressively used executive orders to target federal regulations by implementing a regulatory freeze⁷⁸ and a one-in, two-out policy for new rules, and initiating a regulatory budget.79

Notable recently in terms of regulatory intent was Obama's April 2016 executive order, "Steps to Increase Competition and Better Inform Consumers and Workers to Support Continued Growth of the American Economy," which directed the Department of Justice and the Federal

Year	Federal Register Database	White House Tally
1995	40	U
1996	50	
1997	38	
1998	38	
1999	35	
2000	39	
2001	67	
2002	32	
2003	41	
2004	46	
2005	27	
2006	25	
2007	32	
2008	29	
2009	44	39
2010	41	38
2011	33	36
2012	39	39
2013	24	19
2014	34	29
2015	29	24
2016	45	39
TOTALS:	828	263

Table 4. Number of Executive Orders

Blanks are not available at source or database

Sources: Author search on FederalRegister.gov advanced search function. Presidential Documents. White House Press Office.

Trade Commission to "identify specific actions that they can take in their areas of responsibility to address undue burdens on competition" through aggressive antitrust enforcement.⁸⁰ In other words, the order proposed interventionist policies and attempted to cast most blame for anti-competitive business practices on private sector actors.⁸¹ The administration supplemented this action with an October "Fact Sheet" to announce policy regarding alleged "monopsony power" on the part

of firms, as a presumed federal basis for addressing "wage collusion, unnecessary non-compete agreements, and other anticompetitive practices" and imposing federal say-so over non-compete agreements.⁸²

Another Obama executive order, "Using Behavioral Science Insights to Better Serve the American People,"⁸³ aimed to appoint the American government as citizens' "helicopter parent,"⁸⁴ complete with a federal Social and

Behavioral Sciences "team" that issues annual reports⁸⁵ aimed at expanding government.⁸⁶ "Adopting the insights of behavioral science," according to President Obama in another "Fact Sheet" accompanying the order, "will help bring our government into the 21st century in a wide range of ways-from delivering services more efficiently and effectively; to accelerating the transition to a clean energy economy; to helping workers find better jobs, gain access to educational opportunity, and lead longer, healthier lives."87 Another social policy order is the federalization of community organizing and easing access to taxpayer dollars, in the form of an EO on "Establishing a Community Solutions Council."88

On the environmental side there is a December 2016 executive order on "Safeguarding the Nation from the Impacts of Invasive Species,"89 and a 2015 "Planning for Federal Sustainability in the Next Decade" directive to federal agencies to reduce greenhouse gas emissions by more than a third.⁹⁰ Related to executive orders, presidential proclamations" have been used to designate numerous national monuments such as the vast August 2016 expansion of the Papahanaumokuakea Marine National Monument,⁹¹ using purported but controversial authority under the Antiquities Act to place landscapes and seascapes off-limits to use and development, despite local stakeholder objections.92

Executive Memoranda

In 2014 USA Today called presidential memoranda "[e]xecutive orders by another name," which are hard to track because they are "not numbered" and "not indexed."⁹³ Memoranda are tricky to count, because they may or may not be published, depending on a given administration's proprietary or discretionary determination of "general applicability and legal effect."⁹⁴

While presidential memoranda are not new, their number has expanded significantly in recent administrations. President Obama's pace topped that of George W. Bush's presidency, compared to their even executive order output. Bush issued 129 executive memoranda that were published in the Federal Register during the calendar years of his entire two terms, while Obama issued 255 through December 31, 2016.95 (The final tallies for taking into account the January weeks preceding presidential transitions was 131 for Bush, 257 for Obama). As noted, not all memoranda get published in the Federal Register. Some may appear on the White House press office's Web page.96 Indeed, the Obama White House internal tally was significantly higher than that published in the Federal Register, especially in Obama's final year, with 135 executive memoranda through December 31, 2016 compared to the 36 depicted in the Federal Register (However, 2016 had a high number of national emergency designations with respect to various nations). Table 5

While presidential memoranda are not new, their number has expanded significantly in recent administrations. shows both the *Federal Register* and internal White House tallies.

To be sure, not all memoranda have economic or regulatory impact, but many do. During his second term, Obama memoranda did such things as create a new financial investment instrument to nudge people into retirement plans and impose new requirements on government contractors regarding work hours, flexibility, and pay equality.⁹⁷ These were not laws passed by Congress. They are not regulations. They were not even executive orders. They were memos. Presidential memoranda "hereby direct" someone in the federal hierarchy to do something that sometimes leads to new controls and larger government. They are often aimed at government contractors, spill over on the private sector or affect private sector planning, and remain in place until a future president revokes them. Immediately following in Box 1 are some recent examples among the count above that were documented in the *Federal Register*. They are divided by informal category, although some examples may fit in more than one.

While administrations often emphasize the alleged net benefits of major rules,¹⁰¹

Year	Federal Register Database	White House Tally	Rules with Both Costs and Benefits (fiscal year)	Economically Significant Rules
2000	13			35
2001	12		14	75
2002	10		3	38
2003	14		6	38
2004	21		11	40
2005	23		13	48
2006	18		7	48
2007	16		12	41
2008	15		13	62
2009	38	68	16	70
2010	42	70	18	81
2011	19	85	13	79
2012	32	85	14	57
2013	32	52	7	51
2014	25	45	13	69
2015	31	73	21	61
2016	36	135	n/a	83
TOTALS:	397	613	181	941

Table 5. Number of Presidential Memoranda

Blanks are not available at source or database. n/a = not available. Sources: Author search on FederalRegister.gov advanced search function: Presidential Documents. White House Press Office: Presidential Memoranda; Costed rule counts: OMB, Report to Congress on regulatory costs (various years).

the minority of those so quantified is topped by the number of "mere" presidential memoranda, many of which would appear to have significant impacts. As noted, there are 3,400-plus rules and regulations issued annually, while OMB presents reviewed cost-benefit analyses for just a handful each year of the few hundred it reviews. OMB has reviewed just 181 rules with both cost and benefit analysis since 2000, and another 92 with cost analysis (Tables 3 and 5). Meanwhile, there have been 397 memoranda published in the *Federal Register* since 2000.

The number of memoranda, per the higher internal White House tally, can sometimes approach or even exceed that

Box 1: Presidential Memoranda

Environmental Policy

- 9/21/2016. Climate Change and National Security ("[T]his memorandum establishes a framework and directs Federal departments and agencies ... to perform certain functions to ensure that climate change-related impacts are fully considered in the development of national security doctrine, policies, and plans."⁹⁸)
- 3/21/2016. Building National Capabilities for Long-Term Drought Resilience
- 11/03/2015. Mitigating Impacts on Natural Resources from Development and Encouraging Related Private Investment.⁹⁹ According to a February 2016 House Natural Resources Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations hearing memo, this directive, issued to five federal agencies and governing mitigation of resource impacts from permitting for projects and activities, "appears to create sweeping new statutory authority through unilateral executive action, and represents a substantial re-write of public land use and water policy. ... Many of the terms used in the Memorandum to describe resources requiring mitigation from projects—including 'important,' 'scarce,' 'sensitive,' and 'irreplaceable' are not found in existing statutes and are largely left undefined in the Memorandum. The vague and overbroad terms will likely lead to legal uncertainty for many currently permitted projects."¹⁰⁰

Social Policy

- 10/05/2016. Promoting Diversity and Inclusion in the National Security Workforce
- 4/29/2016. Promoting Rehabilitation and Reintegration of Formerly Incarcerated Individuals
- 3/01/2016. Limiting the Use of Restrictive Housing by the Federal Government
- 1/13/2016. Unexpected Urgent Refugee and Migration Needs
- 1/04/2016. Promoting Smart Gun Technology
- 6/01/2015. Creating a Preference for Meat and Poultry Produced According to Responsible Antibiotic-Use Policies
- 3/10/2015. Student Aid Bill of Rights to Help Assure Affordable Loan Repayment
- 1/15/2015. Modernizing Federal Leave Policies for Childbirth, Adoption, and Foster Care to Recruit and Retain Talent and Improve Productivity
- 6/12/2014. Helping Struggling Federal Student Loan Borrowers Manage their Debt
- 3/07/2014. Creating and Expanding Ladders of Opportunity for Boys and Young Men of Color
- 1/27/2014. Establishing a White House Task Force to Protect Students From Sexual Assault

Presidential memoranda "hereby direct" someone in the federal hierarchy to do something that sometimes leads to new controls and larger government.

Security/Foreign Policy

- 10/14/2016. Presidential Policy Directive—United States-Cuba Normalization
- 9/28/2016. Presidential Determination—Refugee Admissions for Fiscal Year 2017
- 7/26/2016. Presidential Policy Directive—United States Cyber Incident Coordination
- 7/01/2015. Reestablishing Diplomatic Relations and Permanent Diplomatic Missions [with Cuba]
- 1/13/2016. Presidential Determination—Unexpected Urgent Refugee and Migration Needs
- 2/25/2015. Establishment of the Cyber Threat Intelligence Integration Center

Labor Policy

- 6/27/2014. Enhancing Workplace Flexibilities and Work-Life Programs
- 4/11/2014. Advancing Pay Equality through Compensation Data Collection
- 3/18/2014. Updating and Modernizing Overtime Regulations
- 2/05/2014. Job-Driven Training for Workers
- 2/05/2014. Enhancing Safeguards to Prevent the Undue Denial of Federal Employment Opportunities to the Unemployed and those Facing Financial Difficulty through No Fault of their Own

Economic Policy

- 3/23/2015. Expanding Broadband Deployment and Adoption by Addressing Regulatory Barriers and Encouraging Investment and Training
- 2/20/2015. Promoting Economic Competitiveness while Safeguarding Privacy, Civil Rights, and Civil Liberties in Domestic Use of Unmanned Aircraft Systems
- 1/16/2015. Expanding Federal Support for Predevelopment Activities for Nonfederal Domestic Infrastructure Assets
- 1/14/2014. Establishing a Quadrennial Energy Review

Financial Policy

• 02/04/2014. Retirement Savings Security

of completed economically significant rules (\$100 million in annual economic impact) published in the *Unified Agenda* (Tables 2 and 5). There 941 economically significant rules since 2000, while the Obama White House acknowledged 613 memoranda.

Agency Guidance Documents

Too often ... agencies opt for shortcuts. Rather than bothering with the burdensome rule-making process, they use faster and more flexible means of imposing mandates. To avoid running afoul of the letter of the Administrative Procedure Act, these mandates are often couched in tentative, temporary or voluntary terms. Regardless of the language and the format, the effect is the same for regulated entities. The agency suggests that you do something even if it says that it might suggest something different later—and you do it.¹⁰² —Hester Peirce, Mercatus Center If we do not measure or account for agency rules and regulations well, we most assuredly do not measure agency guidance with anything approaching precision. As noted, the Administrative Procedure Act's notice and comment publishing requirement for proposed rulemaking does not apply to "interpretative rules, general statements of policy, or rules of agency organization, procedure, or practice."¹⁰³ Such memoranda, bulletins, and letters can take up considerable space in the Federal *Register* and on agency websites. The policy and constitutional concern is that agencies may issue instructions or new interpretations of existing regulations and pressure regulated parties into complying without issuing an actual formal regulation.

While purportedly not legally binding, guidance documents may be binding "as a practical matter," as the late George Mason University law professor and chairman of the Administrative Conference of the United States Robert A. Anthony noted in a widely cited 1992 Duke Law Journal article, given that "failure to conform will bring adverse consequences, such as an enforcement action or denial of an application."104 Guidance documents can help agencies circumvent oversight and act unilaterally, similar to the "good cause" exemption that already results in notices of proposed rulemaking not being issued for some formal rules. Agencies can also place conditions on their issuing of guidance in

ways that make it hard to punish them such as for example, the "contains nonbinding recommendations" caveat that appears throughout the Food and Drug Administration's (FDA) guidance document on "Distributing Scientific and Medical Publications on Unapproved New Uses—Recommended Practices."¹⁰⁵

As a July 2012 House Oversight and Government Reform Committee report on the administrative state explained:

Guidance documents, while not legally binding or technically enforceable, are supposed to be issued only to clarify regulations already on the books. However ... they are increasingly used to effect policy changes, and they often are as effective as regulations in changing behavior due to the weight agencies and the courts give them. Accordingly, job creators feel forced to comply.¹⁰⁶

John Graham, former head of OMB's Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs (OIRA), and James Broughel of the Mercatus Center at George Mason University dubbed this phenomenon "stealth regulation." They note:

[Guidance documents] Can have the same effects as a regulation adopted under the APA if regulated entities have no realistic choice but to comply with these agency directives. Moreover, agencies can change these directives without notice Guidance documents can help agencies circumvent oversight and act unilaterally. The Congressional Review Act's resolution of disapproval process is applicable to guidance and other documents, but has yet to be applied to them. and comment, and because these documents are generally not published in the *Code of Federal Regulations*, compliance is more costly for firms that must survey an array of sources to determine how to maintain compliance.¹⁰⁷

Guidance is pervasive. This section attempts to partly quantify this mass of sub-rosa regulation. University of Washington School of Law reference librarian Mary Wisner notes "an amorphous border between regulations and guidance," and that "the body of guidance documents (or non-legislative rules) is growing, both in volume and in importance."108 Columbia University law professor Peter Strauss noted (in the same 1992 issue of *Duke Law Journal* as Robert Anthony): "Federal Aviation Administration rules are two inches thick while corresponding guidance totals 40 feet; similarly, IRS rules consume a foot of space while supporting guidance documents total over 20 feet."109

As noted, the Congressional Review Act's resolution of disapproval process is applicable to guidance and other documents, not just rules, but has yet to be applied to them. Morton Rosenberg characterized the apparent but unquantified high volume back in 1999. Since most of the material submitted to the Comptroller General per the CRA had been (and remains) ordinary noticeand-comment regulation, Rosenberg observed: It is likely that virtually all the 15,000-plus non-major rules thus far reported to the [Comptroller General] have been either noticeand-comment rules or agency documents required to be published in the Federal Register. This would mean that perhaps thousands of covered rules have not been submitted for review. Pinning down a concrete number is difficult since such covered documents are rarely. if ever, published in the Federal *Register*, and thus will come to the attention of committees or members only serendipitously.¹¹⁰

Even in the face of such volume, some dispute the notion that recent guidance is meant to circumvent Congress. Securities and Exchange Commission Counsel Connor N. Raso, in a Yale Law Journal article, contends that "agencies do not frequently use guidance documents to avoid the rulemaking process."111 Raso argues that concerns over guidance are overblown, because the amount of significant guidance documents issued is low compared to APA rules, and agency heads rarely reverse predecessors' guidance. However, the expansive modern regulatory state is a bipartisan phenomenon and there is no particular reason to believe that either party would remove very much guidance upon a change in administration.

Moreover, officially "significant" guidance documents may not capture the extent of guidance that is, in fact, significant. Ohio State law professor Peter Shane defends Raso's article and the guidance-propelled regulatory state itself by asking, "Might the Motivation for Agency Guidance be the Public's Need for Guidance?"¹¹² But that gets matters backward. If thousands of regulations and directives were not a fact of life, there would exist less of a "need." As the economics writer Henry Hazlitt noted: "[I]f the government confined itself to enacting a code of laws simply intended to prevent mutual aggression and to maintain peace and order, it is hard to see how such a code would run into any great number of laws."113

But the volume is substantial, and Congress has sought clarity on how agencies use guidance and whether agencies regard it as binding—and if so, securing public comment as is done for formal rules.¹¹⁴ In May 2015, Sens. Lamar Alexander (R-Tenn.) and James Lankford (R-Okla.) sent letters to the Departments of Labor, Education, and Health and Human Services, and the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, stating, "We are concerned that agencies may be issuing guidance to avoid regulatory requirements," and requesting:

1) A list of all guidance documents issued on or after July 24, 2007, that have been the subject of a complaint that DOL is not following the procedures outlined in OMB's Final Bulletin for Agency Good Guidance Practices.

2) A list of all guidance documents issued on or after July 24, 2007, that have been the subject of a complaint that DOL is improperly treating a guidance document as a binding requirement. 3) A list of all guidance documents, including those not deemed significant, issued on or after July 24, 2007, that have been the subject of a complaint or written comments that DOL should have engaged in APA notice and comment rulemaking instead of issuing guidance. 4) All complaints or written comments and all documents and communications referring or relating to the complaints or written

comments referenced in requests one through three.

5) A list of guidance issued on or after July 24, 2007, that has been overturned by a court of law, including guidance that has been overturned in which an appeal is pending.

6) From July 24, 2007, to present, all documents and communications referring or relating to a decision to issue guidance on a topic instead of proceeding with notice and comment rulemaking under the APA.
7) The number of guidance documents issued on or after July 24, 2007, broken down by year, sub-agency, and whether or not the guidance is significant.

The expansive modern regulatory state is a bipartisan phenomenon. 8) A list of all guidance currently in draft form and the date the draft was issued.

9) A list of all guidance that has been withdrawn on or after July 24, 2007.¹¹⁵

Similar detail from all agencies, and requirements that they produce it henceforth, would be useful as legislative remedies are prepared. A September 29, 2015 letter by Sens. Alexander and Lankford to the Department of Labor requested withdrawal of three costly guidance documents from the Occupational Safety and Health Administration and asked that the Department pursue the changes "only through the rulemaking process."¹¹⁵

It was in this environment that, between September 23, 2015 and September 22, 2016, the Homeland Security and Government Affairs Committee, chaired by Lankford, conducted a series of three hearings examining "Agency Regulatory Guidance" featuring representatives from the Departments of Labor and Education, the Government Accountability Office, Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, and other agencies.¹¹⁷ At the first hearing, the GAO representative provided testimony on how agencies can strengthen internal controls on guidance documents.¹¹⁸ Also at the first hearing, Senators expressed concern that agencies—with emphasis on the Department of Education and the Department of Labor-short-circuit the

ordinary rulemaking process and issue guidance when they ought to be issuing formal rulemaking per the Administrative Procedure Act. The means by which an agency initiative becomes a rule on the one hand, or guidance on the other, is a "black box" that evades congressional scrutiny.¹¹⁹ Unsurprisingly, agencies defended their actions, emphasizing the good they claim their issuing of guidance does.

Concern about guidance extends beyond Congress to the states. Fifteen attorneys general wrote to House and Senate leadership on July 11, 2016, expressing concern about agencies "failing to fully consider the effect of their regulations on States and state law." The AGs maintained that "federal agencies are: (1) issuing guidance documents as a way to circumvent the notice and comment process; (2) regulating without statutory authority; (3) failing to consider regulatory costs; and (4) failing to fully consider the effect of their regulations on States and state law."¹²⁰

Guidance documents are subject to CRA review and resolutions of disapproval, but have not been scrutinized by these means. Disinclination by Congress and agencies to live up to oversight duties is endemic. Granted, there are some instances of agencies publishing retrospective review of some of their own guidance documents, but there is little OMB review of how agencies certify those results.¹²¹ With respect to OMB review, while the term "notice" is common and notices comprise a large component of the *Federal Register*, the level of review notices receive is unclear. For example, Richard Williams and James Broughel of the Mercatus Center note that of 444 FDA guidance documents issued since 2007, only one notice was reported reviewed by OMB, and that OMB "is vague as to what documents are included in its 'notice' category, saying only that these are documents that announce new programs or agency policies, which presumably includes guidance documents."¹²²

Box 2 lists prominent recent executive and independent agency guidance documents, divided by informal category as done above with executive memoranda. Since a given agency can affect policy in another area altogether, as in Box 1, some entries could fit into a different category.

An Inventory of Significant Executive Agency Guidance

With respect to "significant guidance," some executive, though not (typically) independent, agencies comply or make nods toward compliance with a 2007 OMB memo, Good Guidance Principlesin effect, guidance for guidance.181 "Significant" guidance often means that estimated as having an economic effect of \$100 million annually, similar to the definition for significant and major rules.¹⁸² In fact, President George W. Bush's executive order 13422 subjected significant guidance to OMB review.¹⁸³ President Obama's EO 13497 revoked that requirement early in his presidency, but in March 2009, then-OMB Director Peter Orszag issued a memo to "clarify" that "documents remain subject to OIRA's review under [longstanding] Clinton] Executive Order 12866."184

Guidance documents are subject to CRA review and resolutions of disapproval, but have not been scrutinized by these means.

Box 2: Recent Prominent and Headline-Grabbing Guidance Documents

Social Policy

- Housing and Urban Development guidance decreeing landlord and home seller denial of those with criminal records a potential violation of the Fair Housing Act.¹²³
- A series of Department of Education guidance documents, issued at a rate of one per business day, imposing mandates on colleges and schools.¹²⁴ According to the bipartisan Senate-appointed Task Force on Federal Regulation of Higher Education, "In 2012 alone, the Department [of Education] released approximately 270 'Dear Colleague' letters and other electronic announcements"¹²⁵ recalibrating regulation of colleges and universities. Those that do not comply stand to lose funding.¹²⁶ High-profile, controversial recent Education Department guidance has included:
 - o Guidance (a 2011 "Dear Colleague") to colleges and universities on sexual assault and harassment.¹²⁷ The campus environment has generated strong responses from and organization among mothers of accused students.¹²⁸
 - o Guidance letter (a 2010 "Dear Colleague") on bullying and harassment. $^{\rm 129}$
 - o Guidance (a 2016 "Dear Colleague"), co-produced with the Department of Justice's Civil Rights Division, requiring inclusion of "gender identity" in the definition of 'sex" and requiring schools to allow transgender students to

choose which bathroom or locker room to use.¹³⁰ The transgender bathroom dispute has been a driver of headlines as well as of state reaction, notably that of Texas and other state attorneys general suing the Education and Justice Departments."¹³¹

- o 2016 Policy Statement from the Education Department and the Department of Health and Human Services "preventing and severely limiting expulsion and suspension practices in early childhood settings"¹³² without basis in law or notice and comment.¹³³
- The General Services Administration reiterated the Obama Justice and Education Departments' definition of "sex" interpretation with an August 2016 "clarification" Bulletin on transgender access, declaring that "the nondiscrimination requirement includes gender identity as a prohibited basis of discrimination under the existing prohibition of sex discrimination for any facility under the jurisdiction, custody, or control of GSA."¹³⁴

Labor Policy

- The **Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division**'s blog post and "Administrative Interpretation No. 2015-1" informing the public that many independent contractors may now be classified as employees.¹³⁵
- The **Department of Labor Wage and Hour Division**'s "Administrative Interpretation No. 2016-1" asserting a possible redefinition of joint employment under the Fair Labor Standards Act on case-by-case basis in contracting situations "to ensure that all responsible employers are aware of their obligations."¹³⁶ With this interpretation, the DOL "will hold more employers liable for wage violations against employees they do not directly employ. The enforcement effort will focus on the construction, hospitality, janitorial, staffing agencies, and warehousing and logistics"¹³⁷ and potentially "penalize any industry that utilizes contractors and labor suppliers."¹³⁸
- The **Department of Labor**'s guidance for Executive Order 13673, "Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces" guidance (and accompanying rule¹³⁹) on prior labor law violation disclosure catalogs "explicit new instructions for Federal contracting officers to consider a contractor's compliance with certain Federal and State labor laws as a part of the determination of contractor 'responsibility' that contracting officers presently must undertake before awarding a Federal contract."¹⁴⁰ This effort has been criticized as blacklisting and part of a series of "anti-employer policies."¹⁴¹
- An **Occupational Safety and Health Administration** interpretation letter proclaiming that during a workplace inspection, employees of a non-union firm may authorize and be represented by a union representative accompanying OSHA compliance officers. The letter maintained that "there may be times when the presence of an employee representative who is not employed by that employer will allow a more effective inspection."¹⁴²
- Greater use by the **National Labor Relations Board** of memoranda that affect non-union employers.¹⁴³
- A series of **Equal Employment Opportunity Commission** guidance documents on pregnancy discrimination and accommodation in the workplace, credit checks on potential employees, and criminal background checks.¹⁴⁴
- A September 2016 U.S. Commission on Civil Rights 306-page report, *Peaceful Coexistence: Reconciling Nondiscrimination Principles with Civil Liberties*, which features this Chairman's statement:

The phrases "religious liberty" and "religious freedom" will stand for nothing except hypocrisy so long as they remain code words for discrimination, intolerance, racism, sexism, homophobia, Islamophobia, Christian supremacy or any form of intolerance. ... However, today, as in the past, religion is being used as both a weapon and a shield by those seeking to deny others equality.¹⁴⁵

Social/Health Policy

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention guidelines to physicians¹⁴⁶ that have become controversial on the part of groups and individuals concerned with pain management and substitution of riskier alternatives.¹⁴⁷
- A Notice of Intent from the **Drug Enforcement Administration** (DEA) that places the plant kratom on Schedule I of the Controlled Substances Act "to avoid an imminent hazard to the public safety,"¹⁴⁸ to considerable controversy.¹⁴⁹ The DEA has not accepted comments, but a public petition opposing the ban has over 100,000 signatures.¹⁵⁰

Environmental Policy

- The **Environmental Protection Agency**'s (EPA's) Clean Water Act interpretive guidance on "Waters of the United States."¹⁵¹ This directive took the step of soliciting notice and comment per the APA, though with significant controversy over manufactured endorsement.¹⁵² This rule represents an instance in which the House and Senate supported a resolution of disapproval, but the president naturally objected to overturning his own administration's rule.
- The **Securities and Exchange Commission**'s interpretive Commission Guidance Regarding Disclosure Related to Climate Change, on disclosing potential disruption from "significant physical effects of climate change" on "a registrant's operations and results," and disclosing international community actions that "can have a material impact on companies that report with the Commission."¹⁵³ The guidance observes: "Many companies are providing information to their peers and to the public about their carbon footprints and their efforts to reduce them."
- The **U.S. Department of Agriculture's Forest Service**'s Notice of Final Directive permanent Ecosystem Restoration policy to replace Interim Directive, Ecological Restoration and Resilience Policy, in Forest Service Manual 2020, providing broad guidance for restoring ecosystems.¹⁵⁴
- Three **Department of Labor** guidance documents regarding the Process Safety Management standards for hazardous chemicals, which have been highlighted by Sen. James Lankford as bringing a range of manufacturers and retailers within the scope of regulation without the opportunity for public comment. A letter from Sen. Lankford to the Labor Department noted:

These three guidance documents are expected to dramatically expand the universe of regulated parties, create extreme logistical and financial burdens on regulated parties, and convert flexible recommended practices into mandatory requirements—all without the opportunity for public comment. We therefore ask that OSHA immediately withdraw these memoranda.¹⁵⁵

Subject matter of the three guidance documents concerned engineering practices, retail exemptions, and chemical concentrations subject to Process Safety Management standards.

• The **Environmental Protection Agency** consent decree, in response to automaker Volkswagen's deploying "defeat device" software to circumvent EPA emissions standards for nitrogen oxides,¹⁵⁶ will now review commitments by the company to build electric vehicle charging stations in the United States.¹⁵⁷ Such decrees, penalties aside, have the potential effect of improperly influencing the market trajectory of an entire sector. Noting the penalties, however, CEI's William Yeatman has stressed the capacity of this specific consent decree (and future ones) for abuse by presidents or the executive branch to circumvent Congress' power of the purse and achieve extra-legislative regulatory ends. With regard to the Volkswagen settlement specifically,

Until Congress requires consistency, what agencies publicly disclose as guidance will remain haphazard. and noting that President Obama had previously sought similar zero-emission vehicle infrastructure investments, Yeatman notes:

The proposed consent decree would give the government authority over \$1.2 billion in zero-emissions vehicle investments, which is four times what the administration unsuccessfully sought from Congress for effectively the same purpose in 2011.

If allowed to stand, the \$1.2 billion electric-car money grab would provide a powerful model for future presidents to cut Congress out of the appropriations process. All future presidents would have to do is allocate resources into regulatory enforcement and then pursue settlements whereby the regulated entity "voluntarily" agrees to fund the president's preferred policies.¹⁵⁸

• The **Council on Environmental Quality**'s Revised Draft Guidance for Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Climate Change Impacts, which in effect turns the National Environmental Policy Act into a vehicle for implementing climate policy, particularly through federal land management decisions.¹⁵⁹ The guidance document, which is under seemingly perpetual review, holds that "agencies should consider both the potential effects of a proposed action on climate change, as indicated by its estimated greenhouse gas emissions, and the implications of climate change for the environmental effects of a proposed action," and expanding upon 2010 draft guidance, "applies to all proposed Federal agency actions, including land and resource management actions." Elizabeth Lake on the site Law360 assets that the new draft "appears to push federal agencies to use NEPA to take a more activist stance in reducing GHG emissions":

[W]hile courts have held that NEPA is a procedural statute, requiring only a "hard look" at environmental impacts (*NRDC v. Morton*, 458 F.2d 827, 838 (D.C.Cir., 1972)), this CEQ proposed guidance goes well beyond this doctrine by instructing agencies to use the NEPA process to force the substantive reduction of GHG emissions.¹⁶⁰

Meanwhile, a multi-agency body called the U.S. Global Change Research Program recently hosted a 2016 Advisory Committee for the Sustained National Climate Assessment that incudes ideological environmental advocacy groups.¹⁶¹

Financial Policy

- Guidance from the **Consumer Financial Protection Bureau** in the form of a bulletin on "Indirect Auto Lending and Compliance with the Equal Credit Opportunity Act" that limits the ability of automobile dealers to offer discounts to customers allegedly in the name of credit fairness and eliminating racial bias ("When such disparities exist within an indirect auto lender's portfolio, lenders may be liable under the legal doctrines of both disparate treatment and disparate impact").¹⁶² Given the size of the auto lending marketplace, this is clearly an economically significant measure that at the very least required a rulemaking. Even the CFPB recognized internally that it was overestimating bias.¹⁶³ That led to bipartisan passage in the House of Representatives of the Reforming CFPB Indirect Auto Financing Guidance Act (H.R. 1737, 114th Congress) to revoke the guidance.¹⁶⁴ The bill would force CFPB "to withdraw the flawed guidance that attempts to eliminate a dealer's ability to discount auto financing for consumers. The bill also requires the minimal safeguards the agency failed to follow, such as public participation and transparency."¹⁶⁵
- A **Commodity Futures Trading Commission** staff advisory guidance document on international financial transactions between overseas parties "arranged, negotiated or

executed" by a U.S.-based individual.¹⁶⁶ The guidance was delayed several times (indicating it perhaps should be a commented-upon rule, instead) and said by Republican commissioners to jeopardize thousands of jobs by potentially sending them offshore.¹⁶⁷

• A **Federal Reserve** Secure Payments Task Force, which was set up without statutory authority,¹⁶⁸ and sets the stage for a government-run real-time electronic payment network.¹⁶⁹

Economic/Technology Policy

- The **Department of Transportation's Federal Aviation Administration** restrictive June 2016 final rule on drones, "Operation and Certification of Small Unmanned Aircraft Systems," which requires line-of-sight and no nighttime operations among, ignoring the ability of technological and contractual solutions to address risk, and preempting local law enforcement solutions.¹⁷⁰ It also contains declarations from the agency regarding case-by-case waivers, as well as a large quantity of forthcoming guidance, much of which would seem to be economically significant, on issues, including:
 - o Industry best practices;
 - o Risk assessment;
 - o Potential guidance on external load operations;
 - o Guidance associated with not dropping objects in ways that damage persons or property;
 - o Advisories on training and direction to air traffic control facilities;
 - o Preflight checks for safe operation;
 - o Vehicle conditions for safe operations; and
 - o Guidance "on topics such as aeromedical factors and visual scanning techniques."
- A Federal Aviation Administration rule interpretation on drones via a Notice of Policy¹⁷² that temporarily outlawed commercial activity (in violation of the Administrative Procedure Act), before a reversal by the National Transportation Safety Board.¹⁷³
- The **National Highway Traffic Safety Administration**'s guidelines "to speed the delivery of an initial regulatory framework and best practices to guide manufacturers and other entities in the safe design, development, testing, and deployment of highly automated vehicles."¹⁷³
- The **National Highway Traffic Safety Administration**'s guidelines on altering smartphones to create a "Driver Mode" to purportedly "help designers of mobile devices build products that cut down on distraction on the road."¹⁷⁴ Consumer Technology Association president Gary Shapiro responded:

NHTSA's approach to distracted driving is disturbing. Rather than focus on devices which could reduce drunk driving, they have chosen to exceed their actual authority and regulate almost every portable device. ... This regulatory overreach could thwart the innovative solutions and technologies that help drivers make safer decisions from ever coming to market.¹⁷⁵

He added: "NHTSA doesn't have the authority to dictate the design of smartphone apps and other devices used in cars—its legal jurisdiction begins and ends with motor vehicle equipment."¹⁷⁶

• The **Federal Trade Commission**'s staff report on the "sharing economy," which incorporates public comment and acknowledges technology's role in reducing

rationales for regulation, yet nonetheless aims at an FTC role in "ensuring that consumers using these online and app-enabled platforms are adequately protected."¹⁷⁷

• The United States **Department of Agriculture's Agricultural Marketing Service** Notice revising the United States Standards for Grades of Canned Baked Beans. Text in the "Product Description" was changed by removing the text: "[T]he product is prepared by washing, soaking, and baking by the application of dry heat in open or loosely covered containers in a closed oven at atmospheric pressure for sufficient prolonged time to produce a typical texture and flavor," and replacing it with: "[T]he product is prepared by heating beans and sauce in a closed or open container for a period of time sufficient to provide texture, flavor, color, and consistency attributes that are typical for this product."¹⁷⁸

Security Policy

• **Department of Homeland Security** guidance to retailers on spotting home-grown terrorists.¹⁷⁹ As then-DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson put it, "to address the home-grown terrorist who may be lurking in our midst, we must also emphasize the need for help from the public. 'If You See Something, Say Something' is more than a slogan. For example, last week we sent a private sector advisory identifying for retail businesses a long list of materials that could be used as explosive precursors, and the types of suspicious behavior that a retailer should look for from someone who buys a lot of these materials."¹⁸⁰

With conspicuous exceptions, such as the Departments of Energy, Housing and Urban Development, and Health and Human Services (HHS), some agencies not only continue to invoke the 2007 OMB memo, but follow its directive of maintaining Web pages devoted specifically to their "significant guidance," even though doing so is a suggestion rather than a command. The Food and Drug Administration (FDA) acknowledges 1,819 pieces of final guidance as of this writing, yet does not acknowledge any of it as "significant."¹⁸⁵

Table 6 lists a running partial inventory of significant guidance documents based largely upon these scattered executive department and agency websites. There are 617 significant guidance documents in total in this compilation (as of year-end 2016).¹⁸⁶ The EPA's 193 significant guidance documents dominate the tally. The differences in approaches and intensity by agency dictate the count will be inexact, highlighting that one goal of reform should be to have strict designations.

The preceding table is not comprehensive. It roughly follows *Unified Agenda* agency listings, supplemented with the *Federal Register* Index of agencies to capture sub-units. Some information was gathered via searching "significant guidance" at agencies and examining the results to locate non-obvious landing pages. This compilation amounts to the subset posted online, in fulfillment of OMB's 2007 Agency Good Guidance Practices.

Reporting quality from executive agencies varies, as does the length of documents

Table 6. Significant Guidance Documents in EffectA Partial Inventory Executive Departments and Agencies

(As of year-end 2016)

(Full chart with links maintained at http://tinyurl.com/jqnnx2a and at www.tenthousandcommandments.com)

Department of Agriculture	_
Economic Research Service	5
Food and Nutrition Service	4
U.S. Forest Service	7
Food Safety and Inspection Service	17
USDA Total	33
Department of Commerce	
Patent and Trademark Office	3
Department of Defense	1
Department of Education	
Adult Education	5
American Recovery and Reinvestment	
Act of 2009	9
Career and Technical Education	12
Civil Rights	33
Elementary and Secondary Education	63
Grants and Contracts	1
Higher Education	5
Special Education	29
Department of Education Total	157
Department of Health and Human Services	
Centers for Disease Control	
and Prevention	1
Department of Homeland Security	
National Infrastructure Protection Plan	1
U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services	26
U.S. Coast Guard	7
Federal Emergency Management Agency	11
Transportation Security Administration	12
DHS Total	57
Department of the Interior	
Surface Mining Reclamation and Enforcement	3
Fish and Wildlife Service	2
DOI Total	5

Department of Justice

Antitrust Division	2
Civil Rights Division	10
Drug Enforcement Administration	8
Office of Justice Programs	13
U.S. Trustee Program	3
DOJ Total	36
Department of Labor	
Employment and Training	
Administration	34
Mine Safety and Health	
Administration	2
DOL Total	36
Department of Transportation	
Office of the Secretary	11
Federal Aviation Administration	38
Federal Transit Administration	7
Plus Circulars	30
Maritime Administration	6
National Highway Traffic Safety	
Administration	1
DOT Total	93
Department of the Treasury	2
Environmental Protection Agency	
Office of Air and Radiation	62
Office of Chemical Safety	
and Pollution Prevention	39
Office of Environmental	
Information	3
Office of Land and Emergency	
Management	50
Office of the Science Advisor	19
Office of Water	20
EPA Total	193
TOTAL	617

Where exactly documents reside is sometimes a mystery to the agencies themselves. and the number and nature of strictures contained within guidance. Where exactly documents reside is sometimes a mystery to the agencies themselves (HUD, unhelpfully: "to find a specific publication, you can search our entire website.")¹⁸⁷ Some agencies, such as several U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) and HHS sub-units, maintain online landing pages dedicated to significant guidance, but claim nothing significant to report.

That is useful information in itself whether to demonstrate inactivity or underscore improbable claims of no significant guidance in play, such as for example, at the Food and Drug Administration, Department of the Interior bureaus, the Department of Labor's Wage and Hour Division, and the Department of Homeland Security's U.S. Customs and Border Protection and its Immigration and Customs bureau. (Table 6 above omits such "zeros," but they are observable on the linked Web version.)

Sometimes an agency sub-unit, like the Office of Diversion Control at the Department of Justice, will present its own set of guidance documents not noted by the parent agency.¹⁸⁸ Likewise, the Federal Emergency Management Agency within the Department of Homeland Security lists guidance documents under several sub-agencies. Some, like the FDA's Office of the Inspector General, report no guidance that rises to the level of significance,¹⁸⁹ yet it hosts other Web pages presenting certain public guidance.¹⁹⁰ Some agencies feature sophisticated search engines (FDA, as noted, although it fails to flag any significance); some present detailed itemizations (EPA, Interior); some host descriptive Web pages and list guidance documents on a separate pdf or Word file (Education). Other times, guidance may rise to the level of significance, but it is up to the reader to figure out what or where among thousands of documents. For example, at the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS), we are told:

CMS issues thousands of new or revised guidance documents annually and cannot make individual decisions on each as to whether it is "significant" as defined under the Executive Order (e.g., annual effect of \$100 million or more on the economy). At present, there are approximately 37,000 documents on the CMS Web site and many, perhaps most of these, include guidance.¹⁹¹

Here, indeed, is an agency that "seems unable to keep pace with its own frenetic lawmaking."¹⁹² While an agency may choose not to trouble itself determining significance, those affected by guidance lack that luxury. While the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services acknowledges thousands of directives of indeterminate impact, GAO noted in 2015 four agencies that issue between 10 and 100 guidance documents per year.¹⁹³ The Department of the Interior, which issued 78 rules in 2015, boasts that its Fish and Wildlife Service usually publishes more than 500 *Federal Register* documents annually.¹⁹⁴ The takeaway here is that Table 6 understates significant guidance counts, since some agencies usually self-report—and often do not report at all. Still, Table 6 serves as an inventory of some of what we know, and, equally importantly, *what we do not know* and need to discover.

Given all the agency disclaimers and qualifications, no representations of completeness can be made here. For example, consider how the EPA offers no warranties of completeness: "Please be aware that the lists do not include every guidance document issued by EPA. They only encompass those documents that are 'significant' as defined by the GGP Bulletin."¹⁹⁵ Fair enough, though, given that the OMB order is not strictly binding, and does not apply to nonsignificant guidance. Yet, the EPA does solicit public comment on its guidance, a positive step policy makers can build upon.¹⁹⁶ In any event, one EPA guidance document notable with respect to significance was the agency's Improving EPA Review of Appalachian Surface Coal Mining Operations Under the Clean Water Act, National Environmental Policy Act, and the Environmental Justice Executive Order, issued in 2011.¹⁹⁷ According to a September 2011 House Oversight and Government Reform Committee report:

EPA Administrator Lisa Jackson called the Guidance "a sweeping regulatory action that affects not only all coal mining in the region, but also other activities with the potential to impact Appalachian stream quality." Moreover, Administrator Jackson said, "[there are] no, or very few, valley fills that are going to meet this standard." By definition, a guidance document should never be a sweeping regulatory action. Furthermore, new guidance that drastically decreases the percentage of the regulated community capable of meeting the standard effectively amends the existing rule. Accordingly, it appears that EPA issued the Guidance in violation of the APA when it failed to make these dramatic changes through the informal rulemaking process.¹⁹⁸

But broadly, significant guidance simply may not get declared.

During the 10-year period 2005-2014, agencies published 36,457 final rules in the *Federal Register*, according to OMB. Among these, OMB reviewed 2,851 rules, 549 of which were considered major.¹⁹⁹ Interestingly, that number of major rules over the decade is comparable to the partial tally of 617 significant guidance documents we just compiled. But there is more to the story. While guidance specifically deemed significant seems comparable to the number of major Some agencies usually selfreport—and often do not report at all. Even a small number of guidance documents can have a significant impact. rules, we have established that agencies like Interior and CMS maintain document flows that rival or outpace rulemaking itself. These realities dictate that Congress can no longer afford to disregard guidance documents, whether they are deemed significant or not.

Counts and volume matter, but even a small number of guidance documents can have a significant impact. The Justice Department's Antitrust Division professedly has only two documents classified as significant guidance, but other important DOJ policy statements, guidance documents, and notices affect such matters as cybersecurity, joint ventures, intellectual property, health care, and mergers.²⁰⁰ Many of these are economically significant for those affected. Until Congress (or a presidential order) requires more consistency in guidance reporting, the haphazard nature of what agencies publicly disclose as guidance in response to the 2007 OMB memo will be characterized by its serious limitations rather than reliable disclosure.

Sound future reporting will need to make distinctions between guidance affecting the public and that which is obviously or allegedly internal. For present purposes, our concern is guidance affecting the private sector, but guidance directed at agency procedures gets lumped in by those complying with the 2007 memo, such as the National Archives compilation of guidance pertaining to the release of classified information.²⁰¹ Other guidance affecting agencies can be noteworthy,

such as numerous OMB privacy guidance issuances to federal agencies over the years.²⁰² Further, investigators occasionally take a look at how well agencies adhere to such "inside" guidance, as when, for example, the GAO recommended improvements in the way the EPA adhered to OMB guidance with respect to performing Regulatory Impact Analyses.²⁰³

A Partial Inventory of Significant Independent Agency Guidance

Independent agencies sometimes compile guidance on landing page websites, though they are not required to list their guidance documents under the 2007 OMB directive. For example, the U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) maintains a Web page where it lists self-reported significant guidance documents (23 entries as of this writing), while invoking the OMB guidance to which it is not technically bound.²⁰⁴ Other EEOC guidance not among these entries but likely significant regardless includes guidance to employers on the accommodation of pregnancy.²⁰⁵ While not a piece of guidance, a noteworthy 2016 EEOC administrative ruling represents a significant move toward an eventual workplace ban on the "Don't Tread On Me" Gadsden flag.²⁰⁶

Among other independent agency proclamations, one finds the Federal Trade Commission's page of "Advisory Opinions" issued "to help clarify FTC rules and decisions,"²⁰⁷ as well as its page detailing "Guidance,"²⁰⁸ a recent example of which was advertising guidance on disclosure of paid search engine results.²⁰⁹ The Consumer Financial Protection Bureau has published numerous guidance documents and ominously invites the regulated public to contact the Office of Regulations "to receive informal guidance from a staff attorney."²¹⁰

While not formal rules, guidance from independent agencies often carries veiled warnings. The Federal Housing Finance Agency (FHFA), for example, issues guidance with the standard caveat: "Although an Advisory Bulletin does not have the force of a regulation or an order, it does reflect the position of FHFA on the particular issue and is followed by supervisory staff."²¹¹

In the wake of the Dodd-Frank financial law, banking agency guidance in particular is on the rise. One industry newsletter noted:

The pace in which banking agencies are issuing guidance appears to have increased considerably since the economic downturn. There have been well over 20 significant pieces of interagency guidance issued just since 2010, including those covering appraisal and evaluations, concentration risk, interest rate risk management and troubled debt restructurings. This does not even include the stand-alone guidance that agencies unilaterally issue in the form of financial institution letters (FDIC), bulletins (Office of the Comptroller of the Currency),

and supervision and regulation letters (Federal Reserve Board).²¹²

The Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis compiles itemized lists of federal banking guidance issued since 2010 that it deems "significant" (in addition to separate lists of standard notice-and-comment regulation).²¹³ This institution's characterization of "significant" will not necessarily conform to the 2007 OMB memo nomenclature. The current tally of 140 guidance documents through 2016 (up from 69 in October 2015) is summarized in Table 7. Note that some financial sector guidance is multi-agency (and note also that the Treasury Department, an executive agency, is listed here for completeness).

This compilation represents a handful of pieces of "significant" banking guidance. Yet there is even more dark matter from both executive and independent agencies, as the next section shows. For example, a separate financial sector guidance roundup, the Federal Agency Guidance Database from the Conference of State Bank Supervisors, contains a far larger number of other financial sector items like directives, manuals, notices, announcements, and more from numerous agencies.²¹⁴

Notices and Other Things that Are Not Quite Regulations that May or May Not Bind the Public

And no one seems sure how many more hundreds of thousands (or

Guidance, as deemed significant by the St. Louis F	ed
Commodity Futures Trading Commission	2
Consumer Financial Protection Bureau (CFPB)	24
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation (FDIC)	22
Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council (FFIEC)	4
Federal Housing Finance Agency	2
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC)	52
Securities and Exchange Commission	5
Treasury Department	2
FDIC/Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (FRS)	1
FDIC/FRS/OCC	13
FDIC/FRS/National Credit Union Administration (NCUA)/OCC	3
FDIC/FinCEN/FRS/NCUA/OCC	2
CFPB/FDIC/FFIEC/FRS/NCUA/OCC	1
CFTC/FDIC/FRS/OCC/SEC	1
FRS	5
TOTAL ((2010 through 2016):	140

Table 7. A Partial Inventory of Independent Financial Agency Significant

A full list of these guidance documents is maintained at http://tinyurl.com/hzcb8en.

maybe millions) of pages of less formal or "sub-regulatory" policy manuals, directives, and the like might be found floating around these days.²¹⁵ —Judge Neil Gorsuch, 10th Circuit,

— Judge Neil Gorsuch, 10th Circuit, Caring Hearts Personal Home Services, Inc. v. Burwell

[W]hen I am 100 percent utterly and completely certain that it is an absolute certainty that it is an absolute necessity that I need to recruit a new employee, I go to bed, sleep well and hope that the feeling has gone away by the morning.²¹⁶ —A British businessman lamenting French labor regulations. How can we measure, much less bring under control, the effects of tens of thousands of notices, guidance documents, memos, and other regulatory dark matter when it is so difficult just to determine their actual number? You read that right, tens of thousands. The emphasis so far has been on significant guidance, but there is much more agency dark matter beyond significant guidance about which we know little. As an Education Department official testified before the Senate, "the process for developing guidance that does not meet the OMB Bulletin's definition of 'significant guidance' is left to agency discretion."217 Given that discretion, it is worth keeping in mind that the denial of significance is a prerogative agencies already exercise

liberally for ordinary APA notice-andcomment rules.

A September 2016 GAO report looked at the Internal Revenue Service's hierarchy of law, regulations, guidance, and explanatory material with respect to communicating the interpretation of tax laws to the public. A pyramid diagram presented by GAO was topped by the Internal Revenue Code, as passed by Congress. Beneath that, in widening stages, one finds "Treasury Regulations," "Internal Revenue Bulletins," (IRB), "Written Determinations," and "Other IRS Publications and Information."218 The IRS regards the bulletins as generally authoritative, while determinations tend to apply to individual taxpayers.

As the GAO explains:

Treasury and IRS are among the largest generators of federal agency regulations and they issue thousands of other forms of taxpayer guidance. IRS publishes tax regulations and other guidance in the weekly IRB. Each annual volume of the IRB contains about 2,000 pages of regulations and other guidance documents.²¹⁹

From 2013 to 2015, each annual Internal Revenue Bulletin edition contained some 300 guidance documents; in 2002-2008, about 500.

When one sees such document proliferation with the IRS, an impartial

observer might surmise the time for tax reform and simplification has arrived. Likewise, when regulatory guidance multiplies that applies to various sectorslike finance, Internet, and health care one might similarly conclude the time has come for regulatory liberalization. In frontier sectors, such as drones and autonomous vehicles, Congress must be especially attuned to inappropriately setting rules of the game, because agencies will tend to cling to obsolete regulatory models already in place. The FAA and NHTSA presume to issue guidance on communications, deployment, and fitness merely because government regulators already control airspace and highways, for example. True expertise, the purported justification for the administrative state, instead lies in enabling the expansion of property rights into complex realms and creating the path for alternative approaches to the prescriptive rule-and-guidance model.

Assessing the IRS guidance hierarchy was a significant undertaking by the GAO, and detail with respect to guidance elsewhere is sketchy. One category where policy makers should focus their attention is that of public notices in the *Federal Register*. These typically comprise non-rulemaking documents like meeting and hearing notices and agency-related organizational material. They can also serve as a catch-all for dark matter that gets published in the *Federal Register*. Notices make up the bulk of the *Federal Register*, and there There is much agency dark matter beyond significant guidance about which we know little. True expertise lies in enabling the expansion of property rights into complex realms and creating the path for alternative approaches to the prescriptive rule-andguidance model. are tens of thousands of them yearly— 23,959 in 2015 and 24,557 in 2016. They can include policy statements, manuals, memoranda, circulars, bulletins, guidance, and alerts, many of which address matters that could be important to the public.²²⁰ Like major rules treated as non-major but are in fact major in a real-world sense, guidance that is actually significant but not treated as such could be buried among notices. OMB is not clear on this.

For example, the FDA's search page on guidance documents illuminates much going on below the surface. While the agency reports no officially "significant" guidance under the "document type" heading, we find not just ordinary guidance documents for which one may search, but also:

- Agreement
- Bulletin
- Compliance Policy Guide
- Concept Paper
- Industry Letter
- Information Sheet
- Manual
- Memorandum
- Small Entity Compliance Guide
- Special Controls Document

However, this is just one agency's unofficial inventory of Things that Are Not Quite Regulations. On the regulations.gov website, dozens of document sub-types in addition to rules and notices of rulemakings appear: Denial of Application Action Memo/Letter Adjudication Advisory Opinions Agreement/Contract Analysis Approval Audit Brief Certification Clarification **Comment Response** Company/Organization Comment Complaint **Consent Decree** Consent Order Data Decision Decree Delay of Effective Date Determinations Early comment **Economic Analysis Environmental Assessment Environmental Impact Statement** Evaluation Exemption Extension of Comment Period Fact/Data Sheet Findings of Fact Guidance Hearings ICR Supporting Statement Industry Circular Information Collection Request Interagency Review Letter Management Directive Meeting Meeting Materials

Memorandum Motion Notice of Adequacy Notice of Approval Notice of Data Availability Notice of Filing Notice of Intent Notice of Receipt of Petition Order Permit/Registration Petition Policy Press Release Public Announcement/Notice Procedure **Public Comment** Public Hearing Deposition/Testimony **Public Participation** Publication Report Request for Comments **Request for Grant Proposals Risk Assessment** Settlement Agreement Significant Guidance Study Supplement **Technical Support Document** Waivers Withdrawal Work Plan²²¹

This rather extensive list partly embodies the magnitude of the task of coming to grips with dark matter. Determining what is binding is a challenge, to put it mildly. With respect to *Federal Register* "Notices," Table 8 shows annual counts, which stood at 24,557 in 2016, and have, apart from 2014 and 2015, topped 24,000 since 1995. The total count for notices since 1994 has been 550,415 over half a million in just over 20 years.

To what extent are notices subject to review or oversight? While the criteria are unclear, a portion get reviewed by OMB as if they were the same as noticeand-comment rules, and some notices are even deemed "significant" under EO 12866. As Table 8 shows, at least a few dozen notices rise to the level of receiving OMB review during each calendar year, with around half among them deemed "significant." All in all, since 1994, OMB indicates it has reviewed 1,008 notices, of which 496 were significant. In addition, 132 have been flagged as "economically significant" (entries of this type had abruptly halted in October 2014 through at least December 2015, but have since been resumed).²²² But what criteria may trigger review of notices and the application of these particular categories is not specified. "The OIRA website is vague about what constitutes a notice," former OIRA Administrator John Graham and James Broughel note: "More clarity about what constitutes guidance notices worthy of review would be valuable."223

Oversight matters. The number of notices, *Federal Register* pages, and final rules dropped significantly following President Reagan's EO 12291, before starting to rise again. The "other" documents category in the *Federal Register*—which included these notices plus presidential documents—had been as high as 33,670 in 1980. During the late 1980s, the tally hovered at a considerably lower 22,000 annually. Since 1976, there have been well over 1 million "other" documents or notices.²²⁴ But at this point there is no coordinated congressional or executive branch effort to identify the regulatory dark matter embedded within the thousands of agency notices. Such an assessment is needed. At the individual agency level, some guidance and notice material gets listed on cabinet agency websites much like the OMB-compliant significant guidance sometimes does. For example, the USDA's Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service has no online tally of significant guidance, but does post numerous "Manuals and Guidelines."²²⁵ Other examples of supposedly sub-significant guidance disclosures include:

• The "Advisory Opinions" page from the Department of

	Significant			
	Total	OMB	Notices Under	Economically
	Notices	Reviews	EO 12866	Significant Notices
1995	23,162	53	18	4
1996	24,367	31	24	3
1997	26,033	51	21	9
1998	26,197	40	22	3
1999	25,505	36	24	4
2000	25,470	40	30	2
2001	24,829	37	24	10
2002	25,743	55	36	9
2003	25,419	59	35	7
2004	25,309	58	23	9
2005	25,353	59	18	8
2006	25,031	46	18	8
2007	24,476	25	12	2
2008	25,279	28	25	6
2009	24,753	49	22	8
2010	26,173	77	34	17
2011	26,161	61	31	4
2012	24,408	40	19	6
2013	24,261	37	22	2
2014	23,970	46	18	5
2015	23,959	35	12	4
2016	24,557	45	8	2
TOTALS:	550,415	1,008	496	132

Table 8. . Public Notices in the Federal Register

C. . .

Sources: Total and "significant" notices: from National Archives and Records Administration, Office of the Federal Register, author search on FederalRegister.gov advanced search function. OMB Reviews and Economically Significant Notices from author search on RegInfo.gov search function and review counts database search engine, both under Regulatory Review heading. Commerce's Bureau of Industry and Security;²²⁶

- The "Agency Guidance" page from the Department of Transportation's Pipeline Safety and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration;²²⁷
- The Department of Energy's "Policy and Guidance" page;²²⁸ and
- The Department of Housing and Urban Development's "Public Guidance Documents" page on real estate settlement regulations.²²⁹

Beneath agency guidance not officially deemed as significant, we descend the great regulatory pyramid to such diktats as Federal Transit Administration "circulars,"²³⁰ Federal Energy Regulatory Commission "policy statements,"²³¹ and FDA "Warning Letters" to businesses.²³² One pointed warning letter can change firms' behavior, such as the FDA's calling out of a company for making health claims about nuts,²³³ and its warning to genetic testing company 23andMe to halt marketing of its Saliva Collection Kit and Personal Genome Service for failure to secure premarket approval.²³⁴ Agencies issue hundreds of such letters, such as the Federal Trade Commission's recent letters to five skin care companies over using the claim "natural."235

And it continues. For independent agencies not obliged to obey even the loose bounds of the OMB Good Guidance Principles memo, there are numerous forms of guidance. These include:

- Consumer Financial Protection Bureau "Guidance Documents;"²³⁶
- The Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation's "supervisory Guidance" page²³⁷ (as well as a page of numerous "Financial Institution Letters");²³⁸
- Commodity Futures Trading Commission "Staff Letters"²³⁹ and "Opinions and Adjudicatory Orders;"²⁴⁰
- Federal Housing Finance Administration "Advisory Bulletins;"²⁴¹ and
- Consumer Product Safety Commission Office of General Counsel "Advisory Opinions,"²⁴²
 "Voluntary Standards,"²⁴³ and "Recall Guidance."²⁴⁴

Another category of non-legislative regulation is the phenomenon known as "sue and settle," which allows regulatory agencies to expand their power and scope without congressional oversight, or even the APA's limited discipline.²⁴⁵ These consent and settlement agreements "commit ... the agency to actions that haven't been publicly scrutinized," as Senate Judiciary Committee Chairman Grassley remarked in June 2015 upon introducing legislation to "shine light on these tactics and provide much-needed transparency before regulatory decisions are finalized."²⁴⁶ As in the Volkswagen settlement-plus-regulation matter

At this point there is no coordinated congressional or executive branch effort to identify the regulatory dark matter embedded within the thousands of agency notices. Such an assessment is needed.

described above, the takeaway is that policy makers must think about consent decrees more systematically in terms of their role in creating dark matter regulation.

The previous section noted 140 pieces of "significant" financial agency guidance as compiled by the St. Louis Fed, primarily from independent agencies. The Conference of State Bank Supervisors' federal guidance database lists a greater collection of bulletins, directives, manuals, notices, announcements, and more from several financial agencies such as the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau.²⁴⁷ Table 9 shows 2,452 items in effect from 2004 through December 2016. Note that the Treasury Department, not an independent agency, appears here (with a count of 178 items) as does its financial crimes unit and its Office of Thrift Supervision. In the executive

branch significant guidance inventory above, Treasury sported only two items, compared to 178 items in the table below.

Many notice-and-comment regulations lack impact analysis. Notices, memos, bulletins, guidance, and the like number in the thousands and deserve policy makers' attention. We have highlighted over 2,400 affecting the financial sector alone, but there are many tens of thousands of documents in play across the economy.

The Dark Energy of the Regulatory Process: When Fewer Regulations Mean Less Freedom

To limit abuse by the rulers, ancient Rome wrote down the law and permitted citizens to read it. Under Dodd-Frank, regulatory authority is now so broad and so vague that this

Table 9. Financial Agency Directives: A Partial InventoryCompiled by the Conference of State Bank SupervisorsGuidance published by the Federal Financial Regulatory Agencies

Consumer Financial Protection Bureau	68
Financial Accounting Standards Board	56
Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation	579
Federal Reserve Board	424
Federal Financial Institutions Examination Council	66
Federal Housing Finance Agency	43
Financial Crimes Enforcement Network	204
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency	247
Office of Thrift Supervision	48
Securities and Exchange Commission	40
Treasury Department	178
TOTAL (Through December 2016)	2,452

"Sue and settle" allows regulatory agencies to expand their power and scope without congressional oversight. practice is no longer followed in America. The rules are now whatever regulators say they are.²⁴⁸ – Former Texas Senator Phil Gramm

Some agencies, indeed, are so powerful that their merely initiating an investigation or publicly releasing information can act as a form of shadow lawmaking. If the Fed breathes, markets move.²⁴⁹ – Amy J. Wildermuth and Lincoln L. Davies, University of Utah S.J. Quinney College of Law

No one knows what the regulatory state "weighs." Policy makers routinely debate regulatory costs, but regulatory dark matter and its consequences can escape measurement, undermining already weak efforts to gauge regulatory intervention. And over time, certain interventions become taken for granted. For example, the federal government's operation of most Americans' retirement, Social Security, is not counted as a cost of intervention. Yet there is a substantial cost in the extra wealth people might have accumulated through investing, and in the inability to bequeath an estate to heirs after a lifetime of garnishment.

As government expands to encompass more spheres of activity—from health care to finance to the Internet—agencies will be able to issue fewer written rules, yet still expand control, without the need for legislation from Congress or noticeand-comment rulemaking. Worse, regulatory dark matter raises barriers to entry even higher than conventional regulation. When agencies follow all conventions and publish regulations, economies of scale in compliance are substantial. When the agency's expectations are hidden, the disadvantage to small business soars.

Such government growth cannot readily be captured in data in the normal sense. In a new, almost instant classic example, consider the *Credit Union Times*' warning to the industry about the Dodd-Frank financial law's "unfair, deceptive, or abusive acts and practices" (UDAAP) provisions:

UDAAP does not have any implementing regulations and it probably never will. In fact, CFPB Director Richard Cordray said the bureau will not issue any regulations that define exactly what actions or practices violate the law. ... So how will a bank, credit union or other financial services provider know if it has violated the law?²⁵⁰

As modern bureaucracies adopt such an approach, "law" can become more arbitrary than even the written dark matter tallied in this paper. The Consumer Financial Protection Bureau tells regulated parties: "You can contact our Office of Regulations to receive informal guidance from a staff attorney about the Bureau's regulations. ... Any such informal guidance would not constitute an official interpretation or legal advice."²⁵¹ Who will not obey?

As government expands to encompass more spheres of activity—from health care to finance to the Internet agencies will be able to issue fewer written rules, yet still expand control, without the need for legislation.

Sen. Mike Lee (R-UT) addressed the concern with respect to CFPB when announcing 2016 legislation for a regulatory budget:

In 2012, for instance, when testifying before Congress, the director of the CFPB explained that his agency's mandate was "a puzzle" and that CFPB bureaucrats would define "unfair, deceptive, [and] abusive" on a case-by-case basis. This not-uncommon mindset of federal bureaucrats explains why laws passed decades ago are still spawning new regulations today.²⁵²

In a stark example of that mindset, the CFPB attempted to assert authority over college accrediting agencies and began probes, a power not given to it by Congress.²⁵³ The United States District Court for the District of Columbia ruled in 2016 that the agency exceeded its statutory authority when it issued an August 2015 Civil Investigative Demand to the Accrediting Council for Independent Colleges and Schools.²⁵⁴

Other examples of the regulatory mindset in the financial sector include federal agency assertions of authority over non-bank financial institutions like insurance firms in the wake of Dodd-Frank, and "systemically important" financial institution designations by the Financial Stability Oversight Council.²⁵⁵ The latter's secret processes in the wake of Dodd-Frank confirm the "black box" characterization of how some agency rulemaking takes place, and were rebuked in Government Accountability Office examinations. ²⁵⁶

Another prominent example is the Federal Communications Commission's order on net neutrality (should it survive during the Trump administration).²⁵⁷ Here we see the FCC's unprecedented use of "advisory opinions" that threaten the industry's autonomy and capacity to innovate:

We conclude that use of advisory opinions similar to those issued by DOJ's Antitrust Division is in the public interest and would advance the Commission's goal of providing legal certainty. Although the Commission historically has not used advisory opinions to promote compliance with our rules, we conclude that they have the potential to serve as useful tools to provide clarity, guidance, and predictability concerning the open Internet rules. Advisory opinions will enable companies to seek guidance on the propriety of certain open Internet practices before *implementing them*, enabling them to be proactive about compliance and avoid enforcement actions later. The Commission may use advisory opinions to explain how it will evaluate certain types of behavior and the factors that will be considered in determining whether open Internet violations have occurred. [Emphasis added.]²⁵⁸

In effect, the FCC sought to regulate tomorrow's Internet as if it were yesterday's common carrier utility.²⁵⁹ Companies will be reduced to checking with the commission first before conducting business. No laws need be passed by Congress, and no further APA-compliant rules need be issued by the FCC for it to be able to exert control over the Internet's future. This regime, if not dismantled, will commence with infrastructure firms, but eventually will encompass the fast-changing content and app industries despite the FCC's assurance to the contrary.²⁶⁰

Further, the FCC maintains its enthusiasm in traditional antitrust regulatory intervention, with new twists. In May 2016, the commission approved the Charter-Time Warner merger, but with "voluntary" side agreements the agency lacked authority to impose.²⁶¹

Finally, the FCC's internal operations are cloaked in secrecy. In a letter to U.S. Senate leadership on FCC leadership changes during the Trump administration transition, a coalition of free market groups noted:

FCC Chairman Tom Wheeler repeatedly refused to share draft orders with Republican commissioners until the last possible minute, has prohibited agency staff from making draft orders public—including the colossally important Open Internet Order—and has continued to edit orders even after they have been voted upon.²⁶²

Not to be outdone by the CFPB or FCC, the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency's guidance document, "Supporting Responsible Innovation in the Federal Banking System: An OCC Perspective," proposes a "centralized office on innovation." Like the preemptory, mother-may-I "advisory opinion" guidance that would apply to telecom before anyone in that sector moves, "the office could serve as a forum to vet ideas before a bank or nonbank makes a formal request or launches an innovative product or service." "To be effective," readers are assured by OCC, "the improved process should clarify agency expectations" regarding partnerships between banks and non-banks in the evolving financial technology marketplace and "assess whether additional guidance is appropriate to address the needs of banks and their customers in the rapidly changing environment."263

Still another example of tomorrow's rules being whatever regulators say is the Operation Choke Point initiative that originated in President Obama's Financial Fraud Enforcement Task Force within the Department of Justice. This maneuver was an intimidation campaign aimed at pushing banks to cut off services to legal but politically disfavored businesses like pawn shops and gun stores. There was no law or executive No laws need be passed by Congress, and no further APA-compliant rules need be issued by the FCC for it to be able to exert control over the Internet's future. order, no written regulations issued just lists of targeted types of businesses, threats against those businesses, and pressure on their banks.²⁶⁴

Alarming as such developments are, the arbitrariness they embody is not new. Antitrust intervention—or the threat of it—has been derailing business deals and redirecting economic resources and investment for over a century. But the scale is considerably greater now. Only certain politically connected firms, protected from competitive processes, can thrive in such a system.

Energy is often defined as, "the ability to do work." The "dark energy" corollary of dark matter can be defined as the opposite: that which halts work and productivity. If the universe's dark energy is "a force that repels gravity," in the policy realm dark energy might be regarded as a force that repels liberty.²⁶⁵ In much the way dark matter is crucial to understanding the universe, understanding and curbing the proliferation of regulatory dark matter is now central to the preservation of economic liberty.

Principles of Reform

The accumulation of all powers, legislative, executive, and judiciary, in the same hands, whether of one, a few, or many, and whether hereditary, self-appointed, or elective, may justly be pronounced *the very definition of tyranny*.²⁶⁶ —James Madison, *Federalist* No. 47.

The Constitution has been discarded and cannot be restored. ... [S]olutions are now beyond the reach of the electoral and legislative processes. The citizenry must therefore create new counterweights.²⁶⁷ —Charles Murray, By the People: Rebuilding Liberty without Permission

The universe weighs "100 trillion trillion trillion trillion tonnes, give or take a few kilograms," according to *New Scientist.*²⁶⁸ Here on Earth, no one knows how much the regulatory state "weighs," or even the number of agencies. A de facto "duty to read" the *Federal Register* was established shortly after the Administrative Procedure Act passed, as one drought-suffering Idaho wheat farmer, relying upon a complicated federal crop insurance program, found out the hard way. In the 1947 case, *Federal Crop Ins. v. Merrill*, Justice Felix Frankfurter delivered the opinion:

Just as everyone is charged with knowledge of the United States Statutes at Large, Congress has provided that the appearance of rules and regulations in the *Federal Register* gives legal notice of their contents.²⁶⁹

In his dissent, Justice Robert H. Jackson maintained:

Antitrust intervention or the threat of it—has been derailing certain business deals and redirecting economic resources and investment for over a century. To my mind, it is an absurdity to hold that every farmer who insures his crops knows what the *Federal Register* contains, or even knows that there is such a publication. If he were to peruse this voluminous and dull publication as it is issued from time to time in order to make sure whether anything has been promulgated that affects his rights, he would never need crop insurance, for he would never get time to plant any crops. Nor am I convinced that a reading of technically worded regulations would enlighten him much, in any event.²⁷⁰

Decades later, Congress has allowed regulations to expand and rendered us increasingly duty-bound, with little or no say in the matter. As attorney and legal scholar Harvey Silverglate notes, we probably break about three laws a day, without even knowing it.²⁷¹ The relationship of the individual to the state continues to change, as the growing quantity of regulatory dark matter takes the potential for abuse to new heights.

The rise of regulatory dark matter has changed the nature of the regulatory reform debate. It has long been the case that there are far more regulations than laws, which is troublesome enough. But with tens of thousands of agency proclamations annually, OMB review of executive agency "significant" or "major" rules cannot suffice. Ordinary executive agency rules and independent agencies have long gotten a pass. With dark matter added to the mix, agencies may articulate interpretations and pressure regulated parties to comply without formal regulation or understanding of burdens. Left unaddressed, regulatory dark matter will increasingly empower regulatory agencies to avoid public and congressional scrutiny by issuing memos, letters, guidance documents, bulletins, and other proclamations and decrees that influence the public's behavior, while skirting the Administrative Procedure Act's notice-and-comment process, OMB oversight, and the constitutional lawmaking process itself.

To address overregulation and the explosion of dark matter, Congress must reassert its lawmaking authority under Article I of the Constitution, and punish officials who engage in arbitrary behavior. Congress can reassert its lawmaking primacy and reinvigorate its authority over agencies through use of the Congressional Review Act's resolution of disapproval process and by enacting legislation such as the REINS Act and applying it, not just to "economically significant" rules, but to "controversial" rules and to guidance as well (a reasonable definition of what counts as controversial should be achievable, but if not, any Member of Congress should be able to object). The 2016 House Task Force reports covering Article I restoration, economic reform, and congressional over-delegation provided numerous suggestions to reinstate the principles of separation of powers and checks and

Left unaddressed, regulatory dark matter will increasingly empower regulatory agencies to avoid public and congressional scrutiny. balances.²⁷² The overuse of guidance has become one of the most troublesome consequences of lapses in adherence to these principles.

Regulatory reform emphasizes the things we can count, and so focuses on steps like better cost-benefit analysis, sunsetting of rules, bipartisan regulatory reduction commissions, and calls for regulatory budgeting.²⁷³ These are important, but the persistence of dark matter means it is not enough to track notice-and-comment regulation. There are important principles for Congress to consider in addressing regulatory dark matter, all of which must be anchored in Congress explicitly approving all agency decrees.

Disclosure of all agency decrees matters, not just the "rules"

Unless Congress requires consistency in the reporting of dark matter, the haphazard nature of what agencies disclose as guidance will worsen as a problem. The 2007 OMB Memo on reporting significant guidance is a useful starting point. It should be expanded to cover (1) guidance not officially designated as "significant" (a designation agencies should not get to make on their own anyway), and (2) independent agencies. We need what Paul R. Noe and John Graham have called "due process and management" for guidance.²⁷⁴ Reforms will require creating an authoritative list of federal agencies-one does not currently existand requiring agencies to maintain

consistent, uniform Web pages and databases. The incomplete guidance and regulatory dark matter inventory compiled in this report came from far too many disparate sources.

Indeed, problems presented by guidance often not being published in the *Federal Register* have not been adequately surveyed. What coherence exists between that which does and does not appear in the *Federal Register*? If it is not published there, how does one learn of guidance? Does Congress even know? What good will be a notice-andcomment regime for guidance if the final product does not get published where anyone can readily find it?

In the process of harmonization in reporting, Congress can hold investigations and hearings to determine agencies' criteria for classifying guidance documents as significant and the breakdown of the various types of documents issued by agencies each year. Decisions must be made regarding the appropriateness of some guidance and memoranda not appearing in the *Federal Register*. The Regulatory Accountability Act, along with its component, the All Economic Regulations Are Transparent (ALERT) Act, aims at broad clarity regarding regulatory impacts, such as monthly reports and schedules of completion, estimates of costs and economic burdens, and annual summary reports.275 Such disclosure and "report cards" for individual agencies should be expanded to incorporate dark matter.²⁷⁶

Congress must subject guidance to enhanced APA-like procedures and more intense OMB review

To address stealth regulation, John Graham and James Broughel propose options such as reinstating the George W. Bush-era requirement to prepare analysis for significant guidance documents—including those designated as nonbinding—and requiring notice and comment for them. They also call for agencies to inform parties "when a communication is only a recommendation and is not legally binding."²⁷⁷ These should all be done, but more is needed since even ordinary regulations outflank such constraints.

Attempts to subject more guidance to the notice-and-comment process may induce agency creativity in skirting review and using even "darker" dark matter, like threats and warnings, to escape oversight.²⁷⁸ In response, Congress can codify elements of recent presidents' executive orders on regulation, and extend their provisions to guidance (Donald Trump's executive order temporarily freezing regulation already applies to guidance). The Regulatory Accountability Act, which passed the House early in the 115th Congress, contained provisions on early notice, public participation, evidence requirements, and formal hearings on regulations, and provisions on disclosure and oversight of guidance.²⁷⁹

Canada and Great Britain have both implemented one-in-one-out requirements

for rules with some success.²⁸⁰ In the Senate during the 114th Congress, Sen. Dan Sullivan's (R-AK) Regulations Endanger Democracy (RED) Tape Act aimed to introduce the same requirement for ordinary regulations, and extend it to guidance and memoranda. Another recent attempt at guidance reform is the **Regulatory Predictability for Business** Growth Act (S.1487), which would require interpretive rules and guidance documents that would alter previously issued interpretive rules to undergo public notice and comment before they can go into effect. The Reforming Executive Guidance (REG) Act of 2017 (H.R. 462), sponsored by Rep. Jason Lewis (R-Minn.), would subject significant guidance to notice-andcomment APA procedures as well as the Congressional Review Act.

Alongside disclosure and scrutiny, administrative and institutional reforms like these can help bring measureable accountability and moderation to the rulemaking process. Consider that the number of new annual federal regulations stood around 7,000 in the late 1970s. After Ronald Reagan's EO 12291 on OMB regulatory review, the count went down to around 6,000 in the early 1980s, then to 4,700 by 1988. The count stayed below 5,000 during the 1990s, and now clocks in each year around the 3,500 mark. But permanent control will require legislation and congressional accountability.

Attempts to subject more guidance to the noticeand-comment process may *induce agency* creativity in skirting review and using even "darker" dark matter, like threats and warnings, to escape oversight.

Congress must vote to approve costly or controversial dark matter decrees

Congress' over-delegation of power is at the root of Washington's out-of-control growth—which has resulted in such indecencies as America's wealthiest counties consisting of the ones surrounding the Beltway. It is not enough for the White House OMB to try to do its "darndest" on regulatory oversight and review.²⁸⁵ Congressional accountability is indispensable in offsetting the pro-regulatory bias that prevails across the entire federal apparatus.

Nothing will change until Congress has to affirm all expensive or controversial agency decrees and actions, from ordinary rules to dark matter. The Regulations from the Executive in Need of Scrutiny legislation (REINS) Act (H.R. 26, S. 21) would require this step for regulations.²⁸⁶ It should be expanded to cover not just economically significant dark matter, but controversial or contentious dark matter that agencies neglect to designate as significant. While congressional responsibility for the regulatory legislative enterprise is of most concern, the president also can play a strong role in curbing agencies' issuance of dark matter. Appropriation restrictions can also help. Congress should keep in mind that guidance documents and other matter decrees are covered by the Congressional Review Act, and thus subject to resolutions of disapproval.²⁸⁷

Conclusion and Recommendations

Reform of regulatory dark matter seeped into the broader regulatory liberalization debate during the 114th Congress, as noted with respect to one-in-one-out provisions for new guidance, and noticeand-comment provisions for changes to existing guidance.²⁸⁸ Increasing disclosure and accountability for guidance also featured heavily in the Regulatory Accountability Act in terms of issuance, procedures, and OMB oversight.²⁸⁹ The Article I Regulatory Budget Act, sponsored by Sen. Mike Lee in the 114th Congress, provides for notice and comment for significant guidance and for a private right of civil action in district court when one is affected by significant guidance not so designated.²⁹⁰ The bill's summary sheet explains that the Act will "Eliminate the abuse of regulatory 'dark matter.""291

The various regulatory liberalization threads came together somewhat in House Speaker Paul Ryan's (R-Wisc.) 2016 "Better Way" task force report series, which sought to lay out a path forward for reforming rulemaking and the Administrative Procedure Act. The reports asserted that Congress will "[r]ein in the use of 'guidance' to advance significant regulatory changes,"²⁹² and "tighten submission requirements so that no regulations or covered guidance escape Congress' review and will authorize courts to find invalid and unenforceable rules that

Congress' over-delegation of power is at the root of Washington's out-of-control growth-which has resulted in such indecencies as America's wealthiest counties consisting of the ones surrounding the Beltway.

have not been submitted to Congress under the CRA."²⁹³

A more targeted program is needed. In the wake of modern "excessive rulemaking and executive orders," a rule of the 115th Congress offered by Rep. Ken Buck (R-Colo.) ensures time will be spent to "prioritize measures that seek to preserve Congress' authorities under Article I of the Constitution when scheduling the House Floor."²⁹⁴ Past attempts at serious government downsizing in the 1970s, '80s, and '90s brought partial liberalization of some industries, but fell short when it came to shutting down agencies and increasing agency and congressional accountability. Today, the situation has deteriorated to the point where Congress has no idea of what today's thousands of agency proclamations consist.

Regulation and guidance cannot be controlled without downsizing the federal government itself and strengthening democratic accountability. That requires reining in the colossal bureaucracies that enable rule by unelected experts (so professed). Ending regulation by guidance is especially urgent to rein in agency efforts to regulate new technologies, business models, and contractual arrangements using obsolete, decades-old rules-via guidance and without congressional authorization. If government oversight is warranted in one of these areas, Congress should legislate directly, rather than allow for open-ended agency regulation.

To accomplish these goals, Congress should:

- Repeal or amend enabling statutes that sustain regulatory excesses in the first place.
- Abolish, downsize, cut the budgets of, and deny appropriations to aggressive agencies, sub-agencies, and programs that routinely pursue actions not authorized by Congress.
- Require congressional affirmation for guidance and other agency dark matter proclamations likely to have significant economic impact.²⁹⁵
- Withhold appropriations for specific agency actions not authorized by Congress.
- Repeal specific guidance documents when warranted.
- Apply the Congressional Review Act's 60-day resolution-ofdisapproval process to guidance.
- Apply the Administrative Procedure Act's notice-andcomment requirement to guidance.
- Subject regulatory dark matter to more intense OMB review. While regulatory costs can never be accurately tabulated, better exposure of the costs of guidance can help provide a public record for future reform efforts. President Reagan's Executive Order 12291 provides a model to follow in this regard, in that it placed the

Regulation and guidance cannot be controlled without downsizing the federal government itself and strengthening democratic accountability. The solution for executive overreach is for Congress to say no to it. burden of proof on agencies to assess burdens and demonstrate need for a new rule.²⁹⁶ Guidance documents should be held to the same standard.

- Require agencies to present quantitative and qualitative data concerning regulation and guidance to Congress in a form comparable to the federal budget's Historical Tables.²⁹⁷ The Reagan and first Bush administrations produced something along these lines, a document accompanying the Budget titled the *Regulatory Program of the United States* Government, which included a lengthy tabular appendix ("Annual Report on Executive Order 12291").²⁹⁸ Further, guidance should appear the Federal Register in an accessible way. Other disclosures needed are as follows.
 - Economically significant guidance. Require streamlined, one-location online disclosure of economically significant guidance, augmenting what a few executive agencies

voluntarily already publish based on the 2007 OMB memorandum to agencies.²⁹⁹

Secondary guidance and notices. Require centralized disclosure of these proclamations, which currently are scattered under numerous monikers and across various websites, if publicized at all.

It has been a generation since Congress last proposed major downsizing of the federal bureaucracy. The 2016 House leadership congressional task forces, along with a distinctive Policy Statement on Federal Regulatory Budgeting and Reform in the Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Resolution,³⁰⁰ were significant steps in reestablishing the principle of congressional authority over lawmaking and of restricting federal regulatory compliance to appropriate boundaries.³⁰¹ The solution for executive overreach is for Congress to say no to it. The public should understand that, and hold their elected representatives accountable for surrendering their constitutional authority and shirking their duties.

NOTES

- 1 Alexis de Tocqueville, Democracy in America: Historical-Critical Edition of De la démocratie en Amérique, ed. Eduardo Nolla, translated from the French by James T. Schleifer. A Bilingual French-English edition, (Indianapolis: Liberty Fund, 2010). 4 vols. 2/23/2017, http://oll.libertyfund.org/titles/2284.
- 2 From the Planck cosmology probe's 2013 mapping, our universe contains only 4.9 percent ordinary matter. The rest is a quarter dark matter (26.8 percent) and over two-thirds dark energy (68.3 percent). Matthew Francis, "First Planck Results: The Universe is Still Weird and Interesting," Ars Technica, March 21, 2013,
- http://arstechnica.com/science/2013/03/first-planck-results-the-universe-is-still-weird-and-interesting/.

3 P.L. 79-404.

- 4 P.L. 79-404, Section 553. "Except where notice or hearing is required by statute, this subsection shall not apply to interpretative rules, general statements of policy, rules of agency organization, procedure, or practice, or in any situation in which the agency for good cause finds (and incorporates the finding and a brief statement of the reasons therefor in the rules issued) that notice and public procedure thereon are impracticable, unnecessary, or contrary to the public interest."
- 5 Clyde Wayne Crews, Jr., "Despotism-Lite? The Obama Administration's Rule by Memo," Forbes.com, July 1, 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites/waynecrews/2014/07/01/despotism-lite-the-obama-administrations-rule-by-memo/. A recent exploration of "ways federal regulatory agencies circumvent formal procedures during the rulemaking process" appears as a series of five studies published by the Mercatus Center at George Mason University. For links to all of them, see Media Advisory " Mercatus Releases Five Academic Articles in *Harvard Journal of Law and Public Policy*," May 23, 2014, http://mercatus.org/expert_commentary/mercatus-releases-five-academic-articles-harvard-journal-law-and-public-policy.
- Jerry Brito, "Agency Threats" and the Rule of Law: An Offer You Can't Refuse," *Harvard Journal of Law and Public Policy*, Federalist Edition, Vol. 1, No. 1 (2014), http://www.harvard-jlpp.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/37_2_553_Brito.pdf.
- 7 Nathan Cortez, "Adverse Publicity by Administrative Agencies in the Internet Era," BYU Law Review, Vol. 2011, Issue 5, Article 2, December 1, 2011, http://digitalcommons.law.byu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2832&context=lawreview.
- 8 Robert A. Rogowski, "Sub Rosa Regulation: The Iceberg beneath the Surface," in Roger E. Meiners and Bruce Yandle, eds., *Regulation and the Reagan Era: Politics, Bureaucracy and the Public Interest*, (New York: Homes & Meier, 1989), pp. 209-222.
- 9 Appalachian Power Co. v. Environmental Protection Agency 208 F.3d 1015 (D.C. Cir. 2000), https://law.resource.org/pub/us/case/reporter/F3/208/208.F3d.1015.98-1540.98-1542.98-1538.98-1537.98-1536.html.
- 10 Jonathan H. Adler, "Examining the Use of Administrative Actions in the Implementation of the Affordable Care Act," Testimony before the Subcommittee on Oversight of the Committee on Ways and Means, U.S. House of Representatives, May 20, 2015, http://waysandmeans.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/2015-05-20-Oversight-Adler-Testimony.pdf. John D. Graham and James W. Broughel, "Stealth Regulation: Addressing Agency Evasion of OIRA and the Administrative Procedure Act," *Harvard Journal of Law and Public Policy*: Federalist Edition, Vol. 1, No. 1 (2014),

http://www.harvard-jlpp.com/wp-content/uploads/2010/01/Graham_Broughel_final.pdf. Graham and Broughel, "Confronting the Problem of Stealth Regulation," *Mercatus on Policy*, Mercatus Center, April 13, 2015,

http://mercatus.org/publication/confronting-problem-stealth-regulation. In their Mercatus Center analysis, Graham and Broughel elaborate: "The bulletin outlined how businesses could stay in compliance during the transition period before reporting requirements and fines would fully kick in. No public feedback was solicited on the bulletin, nor was the bulletin accompanied by an economic analysis (known as a regulatory impact analysis or RIA), even though the policy had large economic effects."

- 11 Adler.
- 12 For differing points of view, see the debate "Questioning the Administrative State," Cato Unbound, featuring this author, May 2016, https://www.cato-unbound.org/issues/may-2016/questioning-administrative-state.
- 13 Chris Edwards, "Forget Too Big to Fail ... The Federal Government is too Big to Work," *Washington Examiner*, July 13, 2015, http://www.washingtonexaminer.com/the-federal-government-is-too-big-to-work/article/2567987.
- 14 Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, Office and Management and Budget, RegInfo.gov advanced search, http://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/eAgendaAdvancedSearch;jsessionid=B3A2661D41F347B94BA3F32EFED6E28.
- 15 OIRA, 2015 Draft Report to Congress on the Benefits and Costs of Federal Regulations and Unfunded Mandates on State, Local, and Tribal Entities, October 16, 2015,
 - https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/inforeg/2015_cb/draft_2015_cost_benefit_report.pdf.
- 16 OIRA, Draft 2016 Report to Congress on the Benefits and Costs of Federal Regulations and Unfunded Mandates on State, Local, and Tribal Entities, December 23, 2016,
- https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/assets/legislative_reports/draft_2016_cost_benefit_report_12_14_2016_2.pdf.
- 17 Crews, "Obama's 2015 Report to Congress on Federal Regulations Is MIA," Competitive Enterprise Institute Blog, July 22, 2015, https://cei.org/blog/obama%E2%80%99s-2015-report-congress-federal-regulations-mia.
- 18 David E. Lewis and Jennifer L. Selin, *Sourcebook of United States Executive Agencies*, Administrative Conference of the United States, March 7, 2013, pp. 138-141,
- https://www.acus.gov/sites/default/files/documents/Sourcebook%202012%20FINAL_May%202013.pdf.
- 19 Ibid., pp. 14-15.

- 20 Sen. Chuck Grassley, Prepared Statement for Senate Judiciary Committee Hearing, "Examining the Federal Regulatory System to Improve Accountability, Transparency and Integrity," June 10, 2015, http://www.judiciary.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/06-10-15%20Grassley%20Statement.pdf.
- 21 *Federal Register* Agency List, accessed December 3, 2016, https://www.federalregister.gov/agencies.
- 22 *Federal Register* 2015 Index, as of December 5, 2016, https://www.federalregister.gov/index/2016. "The count is omitted for agency publishing less than 2 documents in a given year."
- 23 "Find Documents" advanced search function on Regulations.gov, accessed December 3, 2016, http://www.regulations.gov/#!advancedSearch.
- 24 Compiled from "A-Z Index of U.S. Government Departments and Agencies" at USA.gov, https://www.usa.gov/federal-agencies/a. Some duplication may exist.
- 25 United States Government Manual, Office of the Federal Register, National Archives and Records Administration, July 1, 2015 Edition, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/granule/GOVMAN-2015-07-01/GOVMAN-2015-07-01-322/content-detail.html.
- 26 United States Government Manual, supplement, "Boards, Commissions, and Committees," December 22, 2015,
- https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/GOVMAN-2015-07-01/pdf/GOVMAN-2015-07-01-Boards-Commissions-and-Committees-103.pdf.
 Crews, *Ten Thousand Commandments: An Annual Snapshot of the Federal Regulatory State*, various years, Competitive Enterprise Institute, http://www.cei.org/10kc.
- 28 *Federal Register* Statistics, https://www.federalregister.gov/reader-aids/understanding-the-federal-register/federal-register-statistics.
- 29 For descriptions of these differences see Maeve P. Carey, "Counting Regulations: An Overview of Rulemaking, Types of Federal Regulations, and Pages in the Federal Register," CRS Report 7-5700, Congressional Research Service, November 26, 2014, http://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R43056.pdf.
- 30 Council of Economic Advisers, *Economic Report of the President*, Executive Office of the President, January 1980, p. 125, http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/economic_reports/1980.pdf.
- 31 Pub. L. No. 96-511, 94 Stat. 2812, codified at 44 U.S.C. §§ 3501–3521.
- 32 P.L. 96-354.
- 33 5 U.S.C. § 801-808.
- 34 Carey.
- 35 Executive Order 12291, "Federal Regulation," February 17, 1981, http://www.archives.gov/federal-register/codification/executive-order/12291.html.
- 36 Crews, "One Nation Ungovernable? Confronting the Modern Regulatory State," in Donald J. Boudreaux, ed., What America's Decline In Economic Freedom Means for Entrepreneurship and Prosperity, Fraser Institute and Mercatus Center at George Mason University (2015), pp. 117-181, http://www.fraserinstitute.org/uploadedFiles/fraser-ca/Content/research-news/research/publications/what-americas-decline-ineconomic-freedom-means-for-entrepreneurship-and-prosperity.pdf.
- 37 Executive Order 12866, "Regulatory Planning and Review," September 30, 1993, http://www.archives.gov/federal-register/executive-orders/pdf/12866.pdf.
- 38 U.S. Office of Management and Budget, Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, *Report to Congress on the Benefits and Costs of Federal Regulation*, various years, https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/inforeg_regpol_reports_congress/.
- 39 The Administrative Procedure Act itself signaled a break with traditional democratic accountability. In his book, *Is Administrative Law Unlawful?*, Columbia law professor Philip Hamburger sees the modern administration state as a reemergence of the absolute power practiced by pre-modern kings. Philip Hamburger, *Is Administrative Law Unlawful?* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2014). See also Hamburger's discussions of administrative law in a summer 2014 *Washington Post* blog series, http://www.washingtonpost.com/news/volokh-conspiracy/wp/2014/07/14/prof-philip-hamburger-columbia-guest-blogging-on-his-is-administrative-law-unlawful/.
- 40 Jared P. Cole, "The Good Cause Exception to Notice and Comment Rulemaking: Judicial Review of Agency Action," Congressional Research Service, January 29, 2016, https://fas.org/sgp/crs/misc/R44356.pdf.
- 41 U.S. Government Accountability Office, *Federal Rulemaking: Agencies Could Take Additional Steps to Respond to Public Comments*, GAO-13-21, December 2012, http://www.gao.gov/assets/660/651052.pdf. The rates are comparable to the fractions of rules found exempt from notice and comment in Connor Raso, "Agency Avoidance of Rulemaking Procedures," *Administrative Law Review* (forthcoming), February 2015, http://ssrn.com/abstract=2293455.
- 42 P.L. 79-404. Section 553.
- 43 GAO 2012, Introduction.
- 44 Cole.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Regulations from the Executive in Need of Scrutiny Act of 2015, H.R.427, 114th Congress, https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/427?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22reins+act%22%5D%7D& resultIndex=2.
- 47 Rep. Todd Young, REINS Act page, http://toddyoung.house.gov/reins.

48 Curtis W. Copeland, "Congressional Review Act: Many Recent Final Rules Were Not Submitted to GAO and Congress," Administrative Conference of the United States, July 15, 2014, https://www.acus.gov/sites/default/files/documents/CRA%2520Report%25200725%2520%25282%2529.pdf.

- 50 Morton Rosenberg, "Whatever Happened to Congressional Review of Agency Rulemaking?: A Brief Overview, Assessment, and Proposal for Reform," *Administrative Law Review* (American Bar Association), Vol. 51, No. 4 (Fall 1999), pp. 1066-1067, http://www.jstor.org/stable/40710052.
- 51 Ibid.
- 52 John Tamny, "The Enron-Style Accounting that Deprives Americans of Economic Growth," Forbes.com, June 8, 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites/johntamny/2014/06/08/the-enron-style-accounting-that-deprives-americans-of-economic-growth/print/.
- 53 Editorial, "The Off-Grid Administration," *Wall Street Journal*, August 31, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/the-off-grid-administration-1441063961.
- 54 Paul Farhi, "Access Denied: Reporters say federal officials, data increasingly off limits," *Washington Post*, March 30, 2015, http://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/style/access-denied-reporters-say-federal-officials-data-increasingly-off-limits/2015/ 03/30/935b4962-c04b-11e4-ad5c-3b8ce89f1b89_story.html.
- 55 For example, see President Obama's tweet on August 24, 2015: "Investing in renewable energy helps fight climate change and creates jobs. #ActOnClimate," https://twitter.com/barackobama/status/635919932371374080.
- 56 Travis Waldron, "STUDY: Contrary to GOP Claims, EPA Regulations Create Jobs," ThinkProgress. March 7, 2012, http://thinkprogress.org/economy/2012/03/07/440128/study-contrary-to-gop-claims-epa-regulations-create-jobs/.
- 57 U.S. Department of Labor, "Minimum Wage Mythbusters," http://www.dol.gov/minwage/mythbuster.htm.
- 58 White House Office of the Press Secretary, "FACT SHEET: Middle Class Economics Rewarding Hard Work by Restoring Overtime Pay," news release, June 30, 2015, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/06/30/fact-sheet-middle-class-economics-rewarding-hard-work-restoring-overtime.
- David L. Franklin, "Legislative Rules, Nonlegislative Rules, and the Perils of the Short Cut," *Yale Law Journal*, Vol. 120, No. 2, November 2010, pp. 276-326, http://www.jstor.org/stable/20799513?seq=1#page scan tab contents.
- Kenneth Mayer, *With the Stroke of a Pen: Executive Orders and Presidential Power* (Princeton, N.J.: Princeton University Press: Princeton, 2002), p. 67, http://bit.ly/M9aGcn.
- 61 Executive Order 13658, "Establishing a Minimum Wage for Contractors," February 12, 2014, https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2014/02/20/2014-03805/establishing-a-minimum-wage-for-contractors.
- 62 Executive Order 13665, "Non-Retaliation for Disclosure of Compensation Information," April 8, 2014, https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2014/04/11/2014-08426/non-retaliation-for-disclosure-of-compensation-information.
- 63 Executive Order 13706, "Establishing Paid Sick Leave for Federal Contractors," September 7, 2015, https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2015/09/10/2015-22998/establishing-paid-sick-leave-for-federal-contractors.
- 64 Executive Order 13691, "Promoting Private Sector Cybersecurity Information Sharing," February 13, 2015, https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2015/02/20/2015-03714/promoting-private-sector-cybersecurity-information-sharing.
- 65 Executive Order 13694, "Blocking the Property of Certain Persons Engaging in Significant Malicious Cyber-Enabled Activities," April 1, 2015,

https://www.federal register.gov/articles/2015/04/02/2015-07788/blocking-the-property-of-certain-persons-engaging-insignificant-malicious-cyber-enabled-activities.

- 66 Cassie Spodak, "Obama Announces Executive Order on Sanctions against Hackers," CNN Politics, April 1, 2015, http://www.cnn.com/2015/04/01/politics/obama-cyber-hackers-executive-order/.
- 67 Executive Order 13662, "Blocking Property of Additional Persons Contributing to the Situation in Ukraine," March 20, 2014, https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2014/03/24/2014-06612/blocking-property-of-additional-persons-contributing-to-thesituation-in-ukraine."
- 68 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order—Advancing the Global Health Security Agenda to Achieve a World Safe and Secure from Infectious Disease Threats," November 4, 2016, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/11/04/executive-order-advancing-global-health-security-agenda-achieve-world.
- 69 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order—Coordinating Efforts to Prepare the Nation for Space Weather Events, October 13, 2016,
- https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/10/13/executive-order-coordinating-efforts-prepare-nation-space-weather-events. 70 Ben Traynor, "Roosevelt's Gold Confiscation: Could It Happen Again?" *The Telegraph*, April 3, 2013,
- http://www.telegraph.co.uk/finance/personalfinance/investing/gold/9968494/Roosevelts-gold-confiscation-could-it-happen-again.html. 71 *Youngstown Sheet & Tube Co. v. Sawyer*, 343 U.S. 579, 1952, http://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/343/579/case.html.
- 72 Based on FederalRegister.gov, search function accessed December 1, 2016. White House tallies can differ. https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/search?conditions%5Bpresidential_document_type_id%5D%5B%5D=2&conditions%5B publication_date%5D%5Byear%5D=2015&conditions%5Btype%5D%5B%5D=PRESDOCU.

⁴⁹ Ibid., p. 47.

- 73 Executive Orders Disposition Tables Index, Office of the Federal Register, National Archives, http://www.archives.gov/federal-register/executive-orders/disposition.html; and Executive Orders, The American Presidency Project, http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/data/orders.php.
- 74 Ibid.
- 75 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, Executive Orders, https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/executive-orders.
- 76 Executive Order 13563, "Improving Regulation and Regulatory Review," January 18, 2011,
- http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2011-01-21/pdf/2011-1385.pdf.
- 77 These are Executive Orders 13563 (Improving Regulation and Regulatory Review), 13579 (Regulation and Independent Regulatory Agencies), 13609 (Promoting International Regulatory Cooperation), and 13610 (Identifying and Reducing Regulatory Burdens), http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/inforeg_regmatters#eo13610.
- 78 White House, "Memorandum: Implementation of Regulatory Freeze," January 24, 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/01/24/implementation-regulatory-freeze.
- 79 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Presidential Executive Order on Reducing Regulation and Controlling Regulatory Costs," January 30, 2017,
 - https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/01/30/presidential-executive-order-reducing-regulation-and-controlling.
- 80 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order—Steps to Increase Competition and Better Inform Consumers and Workers to Support Continued Growth of the American Economy," April 15, 2016, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/04/15/executive-order-steps-increase-competition-and-better-inform-consumers.
- 81 Crews, "Why President Barack Obama's Executive Order on Competition Is Anti-Competitive," Forbes.com, April 15, 2016, http://www.forbes.com/sites/waynecrews/2016/04/15/why-president-barack-obamas-executive-order-on-competition-is-anticompetitive/#dcb32c76c90a.
- 82 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Fact Sheet: The Obama Administration Announces New Steps to Spur Competition in the Labor Market and Accelerate Wage Growth," October 25, 2016,
- https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/10/25/fact-sheet-obama-administration-announces-new-steps-spur-competition.
 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order—Using Behavioral Science Insights to Better Serve the American People," September 15, 2015,
- https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/09/15/executive-order-using-behavioral-science-insights-better-serve-american. 84 Crews, "New Obama Executive Order Establishes Government as Helicopter Parent," Forbes.com, October 4, 2015,
- http://www.forbes.com/sites/waynecrews/2015/10/04/new-obama-executive-order-establishes-government-as-helicopter-parent/.
- 85 National Science and Technology Council's Subcommittee on the Social and Behavioral Sciences Team, 2016 Annual Report, https://sbst.gov/2016-annual-report/.
- 86 "Records Show Obama Hired Behavioral Experts to Expand Use of Govt. Programs," JudicialWatch, September 9, 2016, http://www.judicialwatch.org/blog/2016/09/records-show-obama-hired-behavioral-experts-expand-use-govt-programs/.
- 87 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Fact Sheet: President Obama Signs Executive Order; White House Announces New Steps to Improve Federal Programs by Leveraging Research Insights," September 15, 2015,
- https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/09/15/fact-sheet-president-obama-signs-executive-order-white-house-announces.
 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order—Establishing a Community Solutions Council," November 16,
- 2016, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/11/16/executive-order-establishing-community-solutions-council.
 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order—Safeguarding the Nation from the Impacts of Invasive Species,"
- December 5, 2016, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/12/05/executive-order-safeguarding-nation-impactsinvasive-species.
- 90 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Executive Order—Planning for Federal Sustainability in the Next Decade," March 19, 2015, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/03/19/executive-order-planning-federal-sustainability-next-decade.
- 91 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Presidential Proclamation—Papahanaumokuakea Marine National Monument Expansion," August 26, 2016,
- https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/08/26/presidential-proclamation-papahanaumokuakea-marine-national-monument. 92 Sterling Burnett, "Obama's Dangerous Use of the National Monuments Law," Forbes.com, October 12, 2016,
- http://www.forbes.com/sites/realspin/2016/10/12/obamas-dangerous-use-of-the-national-monument-law/.
 Gregory Korte, "Obama Issues "Executive Orders by another Name," USA Today, December 17, 2014,
- http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2014/12/16/obama-presidential-memoranda-executive-orders/20191805/.
- 94 Glenn Kessler, "Claims Regarding Obama's Use of Executive Orders and Presidential Memoranda," *Washington Post*, December 31, 2014,

http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/fact-checker/wp/2014/12/31/claims-regarding-obamas-use-of-executive-orders-and-presidential-memoranda/.

95 From search function at FederalRegister.gov, https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/search?conditions%5Bpresident%5D%5B%5D=george-w-bush&conditions%5B presidential_document_type_id%5D%5B%5D=3&conditions%5Btype%5D%5B%5D=PRESDOCU.

- 96 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Presidential Memoranda,"
- $https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/briefing-room/presidential-actions/presidential-memoranda\ .$
- 97 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Presidential Memorandum—Retirement Savings Security," January 28, 2014, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2014/01/28/presidential-memorandum-retirement-savings-security.
- 98 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Presidential Memorandum—Climate Change and National Security," September 21, 2016, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2016/09/21/presidential-memorandum-climate-change-and-national-security.
- 99 White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Presidential Memorandum—Mitigating Impacts on Natural Resources from Development and Encouraging Related Private Investment," November 3, 2015, https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2015/11/03/mitigatingimpacts-natural-resources-development-and-encouraging-related.
- 100 House Natural Resources Subcommittee on Oversight and Investigations, hearing memorandum on oversight hearing titled "The Imposition of New Regulations through the President's Memorandum on Mitigation," February 22, 2016, http://naturalresources.house.gov/uploadedfiles/hearing_memo_--_ov_hrg_on_02.24.16.pdf. Hearing memo at http://naturalresources.house.gov/calendar/eventsingle.aspx?EventID=399897.
- 101 Cass Sunstein, "Why Regulations Are Good—Again," *Chicago Tribune*, March 19, 2012, http://articles.chicagotribune.com/2012-03-19/opinion/ct-oped-0319-regs-20120319_1_regulation-baseball-scouts-requirements.
- 102 Hester Peirce, "Backdoor and Backroom Regulation," *The Hill*, November 10, 2014, http://thehill.com/blogs/pundits-blog/finance/223472-backdoor-and-backroom-regulation.
- 103 P.L. 79-404, Section 553.
- 104 Robert A. Anthony, "Interpretive Rules, Policy Statements, Guidances, Manuals, and the Like—Should Federal Agencies Use Them to Bind the Public?" *Duke Law Journal*, Vol. 41, No. 6 (June 1992), http://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3188&context=dlj.
- 105 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Distributing Scientific and Medical Publications on Unapproved New Uses— Recommended Practices," Guidance for Industry," February 2014, http://www.fda.gov/downloads/drugs/guidancecomplianceregulatoryinformation/guidances/ucm387652.pdf.
- 106 U.S. House of Representatives, Committee on Oversight and Government Reform, *Broken Government: How the Administrative State has Broken President Obama's Promise of Regulatory Reform*, Staff Report, 112th Congress, September 14, 2011, p. 7, http://oversight.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/9.13.11_Broken_Government_Report1.pdf.
- 107 Graham and Broughel, April 2015.
- 108 Mary Whisner, "Some Guidance about Federal Agencies and Guidance," *Law Library Journal*, Vol. 105, No. 3 (Summer 2013), p. 1, http://ssrn.com/abstract=2310315.
- 109 Peter L. Strauss, "The Rulemaking Continuum," *Duke Law Journal*, Vol. 41, No. 6, pp. 1463-1469, http://scholarship.law.duke.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=3190&context=dlj.
- 110 Rosenberg, 1999, p. 1068.
- 111 Connor Raso, "Strategic or Sincere? Analyzing Agency Use of Guidance Documents," *Yale Law Journal*, Vol. 119 (2010), pp. 782-824, http://ssrn.com/abstract=1440395.
- 112 Peter Shane, "Might the Motivation for Agency Guidance be the Public's Need for Guidance?" Administrative Law Jotwell (The Journal of Things We Like Lots), March 22, 2010,
 - http://adlaw.jotwell.com/might-the-motivation-for-agency-guidance-be-the-publics-need-for-guidance/.
- 113 Henry Hazlitt, *The Wisdom of Henry Hazlitt* (Irvington-on-Hudson, New York: Foundation for Economic Education, 1993), p. 165.
- 114 Lamar Alexander and James Lankford, "Are the Feds Using Back-Door Lawmaking Power to Hurt Businesses?" National Review Online, May 7, 2015, http://www.nationalreview.com/article/418064/are-feds-using-back-door-lawmaking-power-hurt-businesses-lamar-alexander-james.
- 115 U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions, "Alexander, Lankford Begin Investigation into Federal Agencies" Use of Regulatory Guidance," news release, May 7, 2015, http://www.help.senate.gov/chair/newsroom/press/alexander-lankford-begin-investigation-into-federal-agencies-use-ofregulatory-guidance.
- 116 James Lankford, Lamar Alexander, Steve Daines, and Joni Ernst, Letter to Labor Secretary Thomas E. Perez, September 29, 2015, http://www.ernst.senate.gov/content/ernst-senators-challenge-department-labor-regulatory-actions.
- 117 "Examining the Use of Agency Regulatory Guidance," Hearing by the Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management of the U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, September 23, 2015, http://www.hsgac.senate.gov/hearings/examining-the-use-of-agency-regulatory-guidance. "Examining the Use of Agency Regulatory Guidance, Part II," Hearing by the Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, June 30, 2016 (this author was a witness),

http://www.hsgac.senate.gov/hearings/examining-the-use-of-agency-regulatory-guidance-part-ii. "Continued Review of Agency Regulatory Guidance, Part III," Hearing by the Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, September 22, 2016, http://www.hsgac.senate.gov/hearings/continued-review-of-agency-regulatory-guidance-part-iii.

- http://www.hsgac.senate.gov/download/?id=87C0D8B1-5F18-4A61-9C66-468428874F8A.
- 119 "Examining the Use of Agency Regulatory Guidance," Senate Hearing.
- 120 Office of the Attorney General, State of West Virginia (and other signatories), letter to House and Senate leadership, "On eliminating burdensome and illegal regulations by strengthening the Administrative Procedure Act," July 11, 2016,. http://www.ago.wv.gov/Documents/Regulatory%20reform%20letter.pdf.
- 121 FDA, "Retrospective Review of Draft Guidance Documents Issued Before 2010; Withdrawal of Guidances," Notice, August 7, 2013, https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2013/08/07/2013-19051/retrospective-review-of-draft-guidance-documents-issuedbefore-2010-withdrawal-of-guidances.
- 122 Richard Williams and James Broughel, "Where Is the OIRA Oversight of FDA Guidance Documents?" Mercatus Center, George Mason University, June 9, 2015,

http://mercatus.org/publication/where-oira-oversight-fda-guidance-documents?utm_source=Email&utm_medium=Hill&utm_ campaign=Newsletter.

- 123 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, Office of General Counsel Guidance on Application of Fair Housing Act Standards to the Use of Criminal Records by Providers of Housing and Real Estate-Related Transactions, April 4, 2016, http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/documents/huddoc?id=HUD_OGCGuidAppFHAStandCR.pdf. Camila Domonoske, "Denying Housing Over Criminal Record May Be Discrimination, Feds Say," National Public Radio, April 3, 2016, http://wamu.org/news/16/04/03/denying_housing_over_criminal_record_may_be_discrimination_feds_say.
- 124 Hans Bader, "Education Department Floods Schools with New Uncodified Bureaucratic Mandates," Competitive Enterprise Institute Blog, February 25, 2015,

https://cei.org/blog/education-department-floods-schools-new-uncodified-bureaucratic-mandates.

- 125 *Recalibrating Regulation of Colleges and Universities*, Report of the Task Force on Federal Regulation of Higher Education, p. 10, http://www.help.senate.gov/imo/media/Regulations_Task_Force_Report_2015_FINAL.pdf.
- 126 John O. McGinnis, "Deregulate to Undermine Political Correctness," Library of Law and Liberty Blog, November 23, 2016, http://www.libertylawsite.org/2016/11/23/deregulate-to-undermine-political-correctness/.
- 127 U.S. Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Dear Colleague letter on Sexual Violence: Background, Summary, and Fast Facts, April 4, 2011, http://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/dcl-factsheet-201104.pdf.
- 128 Fred Barbash, "'Toxic Environment' for Sons Accused of Campus Sex Offenses urns Mothers into Militants," *Washington Post*, August 29, 2016,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/morning-mix/wp/2016/08/29/toxic-environment-for-sons-accused-of-campus-sexoffenses-turns-mothers-to-militants/?utm_campaign=buffer&utm_content=bufferaa012&utm_medium=social&utm_source= facebook.com&utm_term=.1e143b1c9ae6&wpisrc=nl_evening&wpmm=1.

- 129 United States Department of Education, Office for Civil Rights, Dear Colleague letter, October 26, 2010, http://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague-201010.pdf.
- U.S. Department of Justice Civil Rights Division and U.S. Department of Education Office for Civil Rights, Dear Colleague letter, May 13, 2016, http://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/letters/colleague-201605-title-ix-transgender.pdf. Devlin Barrett, "Obama Administration Issues Guidance on Transgender Bathroom Use in Schools," *Wall Street Journal*, May 13, 2013, http://www.wsj.com/articles/obama-administration-directs-public-schools-on-transgender-bathroom-rights-1463112023.
- 131 United States District Court, Northern District of Texas, Wichita Falls Division, Civil Action No. 7:16-cv-00054-O, August 3, 2016, https://www.texasattorneygeneral.gov/files/epress/Harrold_Reply_Brief.080416.pdf. This brief adopted the term "regulatory dark matter," citing the December 2015 edition of this report. Christopher Collins, "States' Attorneys Say Feds Using 'Regulatory Dark Matter' in Transgender Case," *Times Record News*, August 4, 2016, http://www.timesrecordnews.com/news/politics/states-attorneys-say-feds-using-regulatory-dark-matter-in-transgender-case-3942497b-9172-7c0e-e053-0-389224521.html.
- 132 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services and U.S. Department of Education, Policy Statement on Expulsion and Suspension Policies in Early Childhood Settings, http://www.acf.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/ecd/expulsion suspension final.pdf.
- 133 Hans Bader, "Obama's Central Planning for Preschools Is Overreaching," Competitive Enterprise Institute blog. June 16, 2016, https://cei.org/blog/obamas-central-planning-preschools-overreaching.
- 134 General Services Administration, Bulletin, "Federal Management Regulation; Nondiscrimination Clarification in the Federal Workplace," August 18, 2016,

https://www.federal register.gov/articles/2016/08/18/2016-19450/federal-management-regulation-nondiscrimination-clarification-in-the-federal-workplace.

Dominic Holden, "Bathroom Access a 'Must' for Transgender People in Federal Facilities," BuzzFeed News, August 15, 2016, https://www.buzzfeed.com/dominicholden/bathroom-access-a-must-for-transgender-people-in-federal?utm_term=.mb8dlplBq#. mpRlQDQno.

- 135 David Weil, "Employee or Independent Contractor?" U.S. Department of Labor Blog, July 15, 2015, https://blog.dol.gov/2015/07/15/employee-or-independent-contractor/. Weil, "The Application of the Fair Labor Standards Act's 'Suffer or Permit' Standard in the Identification of Employees Who Are Misclassified as Independent Contractors," Administrator's Interpretation No. 2015-1, DOL, Wage and Hour Division, July 15, 2015, http://www.dol.gov/whd/workers/Misclassification/AI-2015_1.pdf.
- 136 DOL, Wage and Hour Division, Administrator's Interpretation No. 2016-1, Joint employment under the Fair Labor Standards Act and Migrant and Seasonal Agricultural Worker Protection Act, January 20, 2016, https://www.dol.gov/whd/flsa/Joint_Employment_AI.pdf. For overview and concerns, see Rochelle Spandorf, "Twelve Tips 'for Licensors to Reduce Joint Employer Risks under Today's Legal Standards—Revisited," *Business Law Today*, American Bar Association, February 2016, http://www.americanbar.org/publications/blt/2016/02/06_spandorf.html.
- 137 Trey Kovacs, "Labor Policy Developments to Watch in the New Year," Competitive Enterprise Institute Blog, January 22, 2016, https://cei.org/blog/labor-policy-developments-watch-new-year.
- 138 Ibid.
- 139 Federal Acquisition Regulation, Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces, RIN 9000-AM81. October 25, 2016, http://hr.cch.com/ELD/2016-19676.pdf.
- 140 DOL, Final Guidance, Guidance for Executive Order 13673, "Fair Pay and Safe Workplaces," August 25, 2016, https://www.osha.gov/pls/oshaweb/owadisp.show_document?p_table=FEDERAL_REGISTER&p_id=27458.
- 141 Mark Pulliam, "A Lawless Labor Agenda," Library of Law and Liberty, November 2, 2016, http://www.libertylawsite.org/2016/11/02/a-lawless-labor-agenda/#more-21492.
- DOL, Occupational Safety and Health Administration, February 21, 2013, https://www.osha.gov/pls/oshaweb/owadisp.show_document?p_table=INTERPRETATIONS&p_id=28604. Roy Maurer, "OSHA: Unions May Represent Nonunion Workplaces during Inspections," Society for Human Resource Management, April 24, 2013, https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/hr-topics/risk-management/pages/osha-unions-represent-nonunion-inspections.aspx. Ben Huggett, "Workplace Policy Institute—OSHA Changes Course: Will Allow outside Representatives, including Union Agents, to Enter Non-Union Worksites During OSHA Inspections," Littler Insight Blog, April 23, 2013, https://www.littler.com/workplace-policy-institute-%E2%80%94-osha-changes-course-will-allow-outside-representativesincluding-union.
- 143 Sean Higgins, "Comrades in Arms," *Washington Examiner*, May 18, 2015, http://www.washingtonexaminer.com/comrades-in-arms/article/2564545.
- 144 National Federation of Independent Business, *The Fourth Branch & Underground Regulations*, September 2015, http://www.nfib.com/pdfs/fourth-branch-underground-regulations-nfib.pdf.
- 145 U.S. Commission on Civil Rights, *Peaceful Coexistence: Reconciling Nondiscrimination Principles with Civil Liberties*, September 2016, http://www.newamericancivilrightsproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/Peaceful-Coexistence-09-07-16-6.pdf.
- 146 Deborah Dowell, Tamara M. Haegerich, and Roger Chou, "CDC Guideline for Prescribing Opioids for Chronic Pain— United States," March 18, 2016, Vol. 65, No. RR-1, pp. 1–49, http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.rr6501e1.
- 147 Josh Bloom, "Have Opioid Restrictions Made Things Better or Worse?" American Council on Science and Health, November 3, 2016, http://acsh.org/news/2016/11/03/have-opioid-restrictions-made-things-better-or-worse-10400.
- 148 Drug Enforcement Administration, "Schedules of Controlled Substances: Temporary Placement of Mitragynine and 7-Hydroxymitragynine Into Schedule I," August 31, 2016, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/08/31/2016-20803/schedules-of-controlled-substances-temporary-placement-ofmitragynine-and-7-hydroxymitragynine-into.
- 149 Jacob Sullum, "The DEA's Contrived Kratom Crisis," Reason.com, October 5, 2016, http://reason.com/archives/2016/10/05/the-deas-contrived-kratom-crisis.
- 150 Center for Regulatory Effectiveness, "An Open Letter to the Obama White House Staff," September 15, 2016, http://www.thecre.com/forum11/?p=109.
- 151 Environmental Protection Agency, "Documents Related to the Clean Water Rule," http://www2.epa.gov/cleanwaterrule/documents-related-clean-water-rule. Daren Bakst, "What You Need to Know about the EPA/Crops Water Rule," *Backgrounder* No. 3012, Heritage Foundation, April 29, 2015, http://www.heritage.org/research/reports/2015/04/what-you-need-to-know-about-the-epacorps-water-rule-its-a-power-grab-andan-attack-on-property-rights.
- 152 William Yeatman, "Understanding the EPA's Power Grab through the "Waters of the U.S. Rule," Competitive Enterprise Institute Blog, June 1, 2015, https://cei.org/blog/understanding-epa%E2%80%99s-power-grab-through-%E2%80%9Cwaters-us-rule%E2%80%9D.
- 153 Securities and Exchange Commission, "Commission Guidance Regarding Disclosure Related to Climate Change," February 8, 2010, https://www.sec.gov/rules/interp/2010/33-9106.pdf. John Berlau, "Energy Bill Greens Financial Agencies," Daily Caller, February 5, 2016, http://dailycaller.com/2016/02/05/energy-bill-greens-financial-agencies/.

- 154 U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Ecosystem Restoration Policy (RIN 0596–AC82), *Federal Register*, Vol. 81, No. 81, April 27, 2016. pp. 24785-24793, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2016-04-27/pdf/2016-09750.pdf.
- 155 Office of Sen. James Lankford, "Lankford, Senators Challenge Department of Labor Regulatory Actions," news release, September 29, 2015, https://www.lankford.senate.gov/newsroom/press-releases/lankford-senators-challenge-department-of-labor-regulatory-actions.
- 156 EPA, "Volkswagen Light Duty Diesel Vehicle Violations for Model Years 2009-2016," accessed February 9, 2017, https://www.epa.gov/vw.
- 157 "EPA asks Volkswagen to make electric cars in U.S.: Welt am Sonntag," Reuters, February 21, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-volkswagen-emissions-usa-idUSKCN0VU0JA.
- 158 Yeatman, "Obama's Electric Car Money Grab," *Wall Street Journal*. November 2, 2016. http://www.wsj.com/articles/obamas-electric-car-money-grab-1478041904.
- 159 White House Council on Environmental Quality, Revised Draft Guidance for Greenhouse Gas Emissions and Climate Change Impacts, August 2016, https://www.whitehouse.gov/administration/eop/ceq/initiatives/nepa/ghg-guidance.
- 160 Elizabeth A. Lake, "No Consensus On CEQ Draft Guidance For NEPA Reviews," Law360, May 22, 2015,
- http://www.law360.com/articles/658194/no-consensus-on-ceq-draft-guidance-for-nepa-reviews.
- 161 U.S. Global Change Research Program, "NOAA Appoints Members to Advisory Committee for the Sustained National Climate Assessment," June 29, 2016,

http://www.globalchange.gov/news/noaa-appoints-members-advisory-committee-sustained-national-climate-assessment.

- 162 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, Bulletin 2013-02, March 21, 2013, "Indirect Auto Lending and Compliance with the Equal Credit Opportunity Act," http://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/201303_cfpb_march_-Auto-Finance-Bulletin.pdf.
- 163 Rachel Witkowski, "CFPB Overestimates Potential Discrimination, Documents Show," *American Banker*, September 17, 2015, http://www.americanbanker.com/news/law-regulation/cfpb-overestimates-potential-discrimination-documents-show-1076742-1.html.
- 164 John Irwin, "U.S. House passes bill revoking CFPB auto lending guidance," Automotive News, November 18, 2015, http://www.autonews.com/article/20151118/FINANCE_AND_INSURANCE/151119809/u.s.-house-passes-bill-revoking-cfpbauto-lending-guidance.
- 165 National Automobile Dealers Association, "Bipartisan CFPB Transparency Bill Passes House Overwhelmingly," news release, November 18, 2015, https://www.nada.org/CustomTemplates/DetailPressRelease.aspx?id=21474842886.
- 166 U.S. Commodity Futures Trading Commission, Division of Swap Dealer and Intermediary Oversight, CFTC Staff Advisory No. 13-69, "Applicability of Transaction-Level Requirements to Activity in the United States," November 13, 2015, http://www.cftc.gov/idc/groups/public/@lrlettergeneral/documents/letter/13-69.pdf.
- 167 J. Christopher Giancarlo, "Now Federal Job-Killers Are Coming After Derivatives," *Wall Street Journal*, November 19, 2014, http://www.wsj.com/articles/j-christopher-giancarlo-now-federal-job-killers-are-coming-after-derivatives-1416442215.
- 168 Iain Murray, "Federal Reserve Week: The Fed Takes Over," National Review Online, December 14, 2015, http://www.nationalreview.com/corner/428487/federal-reserve-week-fed-takes-over-payments.
- 169 U.S. Federal Reserve, In Pursuit of a Better Payment System website, "Federal Reserve's Secure Payments Task Force Survey Extended," November 8, 2016,
- https://fedpaymentsimprovement.org/federal-reserves-secure-payments-task-force-identifies-key-priorities-seeks-industry-feedback/.
 Department of Transportation, Federal Aviation Administration, Office of the Secretary of Transportation (RIN 2120–AJ60), Operation and Certification of Small Unmanned Aircraft Systems, June 2016, http://www.faa.gov/uas/media/RIN_2120-AJ60_Clean_Signed.pdf. Marc Scribner, "FAA's Long-Delayed Drone Certification
- and Operations Rule Disappoints," Competitive Enterprise Institute Blog, June 21, 2016, https://cei.org/blog/faas-long-delayed-drone-certification-and-operations-rule-disappoints.
- 171 Department of Transportation, Federal Aviation Administration, "Unmanned Aircraft Operations in the National Airspace System," *Federal Register*, Vol. 72, No. 29 (February 13, 2007), http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2007-02-13/html/E7-2402.htm.
- 172 Marc Scribner, "Commercial Drones Face Sky-High Regulatory Barriers," Competitive Enterprise Institute Blog, July 11, 2014, https://cei.org/content/commercial-drones-face-sky-high-regulatory-barriers.
- 173 National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, Request for Comment on "Federal Automated Vehicles Policy" Docket No. NHTSA–2016–0090, Federal Register, September 23, 2016, pp. 65703-65705, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2016-09-23/pdf/2016-22993.pdf. Policy guidelines at http://www.nhtsa.gov/AV.
- 174 National Highway Traffic Safety Administration, Statement, and Notice of Proposed Visual-Manual NHTSA Driver Distraction Guidelines for Portable and Aftermarket Devices, November 21, 2016,
- http://www.nhtsa.gov/About-NHTSA/Press-Releases/ci.nhtsa_distraction_guidelines_phase2_11232016.print.
- 175 Melanie Zanona, "Feds Want "Driver Mode" for Smart Phones," *The Hill*, November 23, 2016, http://thehill.com/policy/transportation/307357-feds-want-driver-mode-for-smart-phones.
- 176 Todd Shields and Alan Levin, "Phonemakers Asked to Alter Devices to Cut Driver Distraction," *Washington Post*, November 27, 2016, http://washpost.bloomberg.com/Story?docId=1376-OH3T4M6JIJV201-0IS1SCG3L3MKIQH4N1SF1TLJTD.

177 Federal Trade Commission, Press Release, "FTC 'Sharing Economy" Report Explores Evolving Internet And App-Based Services," November 17, 2016,

```
https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2016/11/ftc-sharing-economy-report-explores-evolving-internet-app-based.
```

- 178 Agricultural Marketing Service, United States Department of Agriculture, Final Notice, "United States Standards for Grades of Canned Baked Beans," May 9, 2016,
 - https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2016/05/09/2016-10743/united-states-standards-for-grades-of-canned-baked-beans.
- 179 Stephen Dinan, "DHS Asks Stores to Watch Customers Behavior for Terrorist Signs," *Washington Times*, September 10, 2014, http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2014/sep/10/dhs-will-ask-stores-watch-customers-buying-habits/.
- 180 Jeh Johnson, Written testimony for a House Committee on Homeland Security hearing, "Worldwide Threats to the Homeland," September 17, 2014,
- https://www.dhs.gov/news/2014/09/17/written-testimony-dhs-secretary-jeh-johnson-house-committee-homeland-security.
 181 Rob Portman, Office of Management and Budget, "Issuance of OMB's "Final Bulletin for Agency Good Guidance Practices," Memorandum for the Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies, January 18, 2007, http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/memoranda/fy2007/m07-07.pdf. "Final Bulletin for Agency Good Guidance Practices," *Federal Register*, Vol. 72, No. 16 (January 25, 2007), pp. 3432-3440, http://www.justice.gov/sites/default/files/ust/legacy/2011/07/13/OMB_Bulletin.pdf.
- 182 Significant guidance is defined in OMB 2007, p. 7.
- 183 Executive Order 13422, "Further Amendment to Executive Order 12866 on Regulatory Planning and Review," January 18, 2007, http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2007-01-23/pdf/07-293.pdf. EO 12866 was the Clinton executive order that replaced Reagan's EO 12291. While EO 12866 preserved OMB review of regulations, it shifted primacy back to agencies.
- 184 Peter R. Orszag, "Guidance for Regulatory Review," Memorandum for the Heads and Acting Heads of Executive Departments and Agencies, Office of Management and Budget, March 4, 2009, https://www.whiteburg.gov/sites/default/files/comb/gov/supple/suppl
- https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/assets/memoranda_fy2009/m09-13.pdf. 185 FDA search filter select Document Type: Guidance Documents; and Draft or Final: Final,
- http://www.fda.gov/RegulatoryInformation/Guidances/default.htm#search all.
- 186 This tally is comparable on a per agency basis to that of Raso, who found a total of 723. This version is based on agencies' compliance with OMB's 2007 directive to the extent they maintain publicly accessible Web pages with the requisite information. Notable differences between the two are the higher counts for the Departments of Justice, Labor, Transportation, and HHS in Raso.
- 187 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, HUD Handbooks, Forms and Publications, http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/program_offices/administration/handbks_forms.
- 188 DOJ, DEA, Office of Diversion Control, "Significant Guidance Documents," http://www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/guide_docs/.
- 189 HHS, Office of the Inspector General, "Compliance Guidance," http://oig.hhs.gov/compliance/compliance-guidance/.
- 190 HHS, OIG, "Significant Guidance Documents: Agency Good Guidance Practices," http://oig.hhs.gov/notices/guidance.asp.
- 191 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Executive Order Guidance,
- https://www.cms.gov/Regulations-and-Guidance/Guidance/EOG/index.html?redirect=/EOG/. 192 Judge Neil Gorsuch on the 10th Circuit, *Caring Hearts Personal Home Services, Inc. v. Burwell*, 824 F.3d 968, 976
 - (10th Cir. 2016) (Gorsuch),

http://www.ca10.uscourts.gov/opinions/14/14-3243.pdf. Cited in Eugene Volokh, "Here Again the Agency

Appears Unfamiliar With its Own Regulations," Washington Post, June 3, 2016,

https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/volokh-conspiracy/wp/2016/06/03/here-again-the-agency-appears-unfamiliar-with-its-own-regulations/.

- 193 GAO, "Regulatory Guidance Processes: Selected Departments Could Strengthen Internal Control and Dissemination Practices," GAO-15-368, April 2015, http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-15-368.
- 194 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Federal Register Documents, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.fws.gov/pdm/regs.html.
- 195 Environmental Protection Agency, Laws and Regulations web page, Significant Guidance Documents. https://www.epa.gov/laws-regulations/significant-guidance-documents.
- 196 EPA, "Significant Guidance Comment Form," accessed January 18, 2017, http://www2.epa.gov/laws-regulations/forms/significant-guidance-comment-form.
- 197 EPA, "Improving EPA Review of Appalachian Surface Coal Mining Operations Under the Clean Water Act, National Environmental Policy Act, and the Environmental Justice Executive Order," July 2011,

https://www.epa.gov/sc-mining/july-2011-memorandum-improving-epa-review-appalachian-surface-coal-mining-operations-under.

- 198 Committee on Oversight and Government Reform, "Broken Government: How the Administrative State has Broken President Obama's Promise of Regulatory Reform," Staff Report, 112th Congress, September 14. 2011, http://oversight.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/9.13.11 Broken Government Report1.pdf.
- 199 OMB 2015, pp. 8-9.

- 200 DOJ, Guidelines and Policy Statements, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.justice.gov/atr/guidelines-and-policy-statements-0.
- 201 National Archives, Information Quality, Significant Guidance, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.archives.gov/about/info-qual/significant-guidance.html.
- 202 OMB, Information Policy website, accessed January 18, 2017, https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/inforeg_infopoltech#pg.
- 203 GAO, "EPA Should Improve Adherence to Guidance for Selected Elements of Regulatory Impact Analyses," Report to Congressional Requesters, GAO-14-519, July 2014, http://www.gao.gov/assets/670/664872.pdf.
- 204 U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, "EEOC List of Guidance Documents in response to Office of Management and Budget Final Bulletin for Agency Good Guidance Practices," accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.eeoc.gov/laws/guidance/good guidance.cfm.
- 205 Seyfarth Shaw, "New Guidance from the EEOC Requires Employers to Provide Reasonable Accommodations Under the Pregnancy Discrimination Act," Employment Law Lookout, July 15, 2014, http://www.laborandemploymentlawcounsel.com/2014/07/new-guidance-from-the-eeoc-requires-employers-to-provide-reasonable-accommodations-under-the-pregnancy-discrimination-act/.
- 206 Hans Bader, "EEOC to Gadsden Flag Lovers: Shut Up or Face Costly Lawsuits," Competitive Enterprise Institute Blog, September 8, 2016, https://cei.org/blog/eeoc-gadsden-flag-lovers-shut-or-face-costly-lawsuits. Eugene Volokh, "Wearing 'Don't Tread on Me' Insignia Could be Punishable Racial Harassment," *Washington Post*, August 3, 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/volokh-conspiracy/wp/2016/08/03/wearing-dont-tread-on-me-insignia-could-be-punishable-racial-harassment/?utm_term=.c7f84caa3f16.
- 207 FTC, Advisory Opinions, accessed January 18, 2017, https://www.ftc.gov/policy/advisory-opinions.
- 208 FTC, Guidance, accessed January 18, 2017, https://www.ftc.gov/tips-advice/business-center/guidance.
- 209 Alexei Oreskovic, "U.S. Regulator Tells Web Search Firms to Label Ads Better," Reuters, June 25, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/06/26/us-internet-search-idUSBRE95P01020130626.
- 210 CFPB, Guidance Documents, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.consumerfinance.gov/guidance/#more.
- 211 Federal Housing Finance Agency, Supervision and Regulation, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.fhfa.gov/SupervisionRegulation.
- 212 Peter G. Weinstock, "Too Much Darn Guidance," Western Independent Bankers Directors Digest, Issue 79, January 2014.
- 213 Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis, Federal Banking Regulations website, Guidance, accessed February 2017, https://www.stlouisfed.org/federal-banking-regulations/.
- 214 Conference of State Bank Supervisors, Federal Agency Guidance Database, accessed February 2017, http://www.csbs.org/regulatory/resources/Pages/FederalAgencyGuidanceDatabase.aspx.
- 215 Caring Hearts Personal Home Services, Inc. v. Burwell.
- 216 Tom Richardson, "Small companies tend to stay that way in France," letter to the editor, *Financial Times*, July 18, 2013, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/3107fbfe-ef1c-11e2-9269-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3ioWbXB8F.
- 217 Amy McIntosh, Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary Delegated the Duties of the Assistant Secretary, Office of Planning, Evaluation and Policy Development, U.S. Department of Education, statement, before the Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, United States Senate on "Continued Review of Agency Regulatory Guidance, Part III" September 22, 2016, http://www.hsgac.senate.gov/download/09/20/2016/mcintosh-statement.
- 218 GAO, "Regulatory Guidance Processes: Treasury and OMB Need to Reevaluate Long-standing Exemptions of Tax Regulations and Guidance," Report to Congressional Requesters, GAO-16-720, September 2016, http://www.gao.gov/assets/680/679518.pdf.
 219 Ibid.
- 220 As defined on federal register.gov under "What's In the Federal Register": "This category contains non-rulemaking documents that are applicable to the general public and named parties. These documents include notices of public meetings, hearings, investigations, grants and funding, environmental impact statements, information collections, statements of organization and functions, delegations, and other announcements of public interest."
- 221 "Find Documents" Advanced Search function on Regulations.gov, http://www.regulations.gov/#!advancedSearch.
- 222 RegInfo.gov, using search function under Regulatory Review heading, accessed September 14, 2015 by selecting radio buttons for Stage of Rulemaking "Notice," for Review Status "Concluded," and "Yes" for economic significance.
- 223 Graham and Broughel, 2015, p. 2.
- 224 Crews, Ten Thousand Commandments 2016, Historical Tables, Part B. Number of Documents in the Federal Register, 1976-2015.
- 225 U.S. Department of Agriculture, Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service, Manuals and Guidelines, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.aphis.usda.gov/wps/portal/aphis/resources/manualsandguidelines.
- 226 Department of Commerce, Bureau of Industry and Security, Advisory Opinions, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.bis.doc.gov/index.php/policy-guidance/advisory-opinions.
- 227 U.S. Department of Transportation, Pipeline Safety and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration, Agency Guidance, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.phmsa.dot.gov/resources/library/guidance.

- 228 Department of Energy, Policy and Guidance website, accessed January 18, 2017, http://energy.gov/management/office-management/operational-management/project-management/policy-and-guidance.
- 229 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, Public Guidance Documents, accessed January 18, 2017, accessed January 18, 2017, http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/program_offices/housing/rmra/res/respagui.
- 230 U.S. Department of Transportation, Federal Transit Administration, FTA Circulars, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.fta.dot.gov/legislation_law/12349.html.
- 231 Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, Policy Statements, https://www.ferc.gov/legal/maj-ord-reg/policy-statements.asp.
- 232 FDA, Inspections, Compliance, Enforcement, and Criminal Investigations, Warning Letters, http://www.fda.gov/ICECI/EnforcementActions/WarningLetters/default.htm.
- 233 FDA, Warning Letter to Kind, LLC, March 17, 2015, http://www.fda.gov/ICECI/EnforcementActions/WarningLetters/ucm440942.htm. Poncie Rutsch, "Nut So Fast, Kind Bars: FDA Smacks Snacks On Health Claims," NPR, April 15, 2015. http://www.npr.org/blogs/thesalt/2015/04/15/399851645/nut-so-fast-kind-bars-fda-smacks-snacks-on-health-claims.
- 234 FDA, Warning Letter to 23andMe, Inc., November 22, 2013, http://www.fda.gov/ICECI/EnforcementActions/WarningLetters/2013/ucm376296.htm.
- 235 Serena Ng, "FTC Charges Five "Natural" Products Firms Over Claims," *Wall Street Journal*, April 13, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/ftc-charges-five-natural-products-firms-over-claims-1460500050.
- 236 CFPB, Guidance Documents, http://www.consumerfinance.gov/guidance/.
- 237 Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, Investments, Financial Institution Letters and Supervisory Guidance, https://www.fdic.gov/regulations/capital/investments/guidance.html.
- 238 FDIC, Financial Institution Letters, accessed January 18, 2017, https://www.fdic.gov/news/financial/2015/.
- 239 CFTC, CFTC Staff Letters, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.cftc.gov/LawRegulation/CFTCStaffLetters/index.htm.
- 240 CFTC, Opinions and Adjudicatory Orders, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.cftc.gov/LawRegulation/OpinionsAdjudicatoryOrders/index.htm.
- 241 Federal Housing Finance Agency, Advisory Bulletins List, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.fhfa.gov/SupervisionRegulation/AdvisoryBulletins/Pages/Advisory-Bulletins-List.aspx.
- 242 Consumer Product Safety Commission's Office of General Counsel Advisory Opinions, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.cpsc.gov/en/Regulations-Laws--Standards/Advisory-Opinions/.
- 243 CPSC, Voluntary Standards, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.cpsc.gov/en/Regulations-Laws--Standards/Voluntary-Standards/.
- 244 CPSC, Recall Standards, accessed January 18, 2017, http://www.cpsc.gov/en/Business--Manufacturing/Recall-Guidance/.
- 245 William L. Kovacs, Keith W. Holman, and Jonathan A. Jackson, *Sue and Settle: Regulating behind Closed Doors*, U.S. Chamber of Commerce, May 2013, https://www.uschamber.com/sites/default/files/documents/files/SUEANDSETTLEREPORT-Final.pdf.
- 246 Grassley.
- 247 Conference of State Bank Supervisors, Federal Agency Guidance Database, http://www.csbs.org/regulatory/resources/Pages/FederalAgencyGuidanceDatabase.aspx.
- 248 Phil Gramm, "Dodd-Frank's Nasty Double Whammy," *Wall Street Journal*, July 23, 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/dodd-franks-nasty-double-whammy-1437692851.
- 249 Amy J. Wildermuth and Lincoln L. Davies, "Ghost Rules," A Working Paper. September 2016, http://administrativestate.gmu.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/29/2016/09/Ghost-Rules-9-5-16-rev-1.pdf.
- 250 Heather Anderson, "UDAAP Enforcement the Next Big Threat," *Credit Union Times*, July 24, 2015, http://www.cutimes.com/2015/07/24/udaap-enforcement-the-next-big-threat.
- 251 CFPB, Guidance Documents, http://www.consumerfinance.gov/guidance/#more.
- 252 Office of Sen. Mike Lee, "Lee Unveils Article I Regulatory Budget Act," May 25, 2016, http://www.lee.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/press-releases?ID=D24FACED-CC32-4C7D-8453-941276A90EEC.
- 253 Michael Stratford, "CFPB Chief Defends Investigation Involving College Accreditation," Inside Higher Ed, October 29, 2015, https://www.insidehighered.com/quicktakes/2015/10/29/cfpb-chief-defends-investigation-involving-college-accreditation.
- 254 John L. Culhane, Jr., "CFPB Lacked Authority to Issue CID to College Accrediting Organization, D.C. Federal District Court Rules," CFPB Monitor, April 25, 2016,

https://www.cfpbmonitor.com/2016/04/25/cfpb-lacked-authority-to-issue-cid-issued-to-college-accrediting-organization-d-c-federal-district-court-rules/ .

- 255 Ryan Tracy and Leslie Scism, "Judge Rips 'Unreasonable' Decision on MetLife in Order," *Wall Street Journal*, April 8, 2016, http://www.wsj.com/articles/metlife-fsoc-agree-to-unseal-court-opinion-without-redactions-1460037711.
- 256 "Two GAO Reports and Hill Legislation Rebuke FSOC's Secretive Process," Financial Services Roundtable, 2014, http://fsroundtable.org/two-gao-reports-hill-legislation-rebuke-fsocs-secretive-process-act/.
- 257 Ryan Radia, "Worst Procedural Abuses of the Obama Era: Net Neutrality," Competitive Enterprise Institute Blog, July 22, 2016, https://cei.org/blog/worst-procedural-abuses-obama-era-net-neutrality.

- 258 Federal Communications Commission, Report and Order on Remand, Declaratory Ruling, and Order, adopted February 26, 2015, released March 12. 2015, http://transition.fcc.gov/Daily_Releases/Daily_Business/2015/db0312/FCC-15-24A1.pdf.
- 259 United States Telecom Ass'n v. FCC, 825 F.3d 674 (D.C. Cir. 2016), https://www.cadc.uscourts.gov/internet/opinions.nsf/3F95E49183E6F8AF85257FD200505A3A/%24file/15-1063-1619173.pdf.
- 260 Crews, "FCC's Net Neutrality Order to Ensnare Content and App Providers," Forbes.com, March 3, 2015, http://www.forbes.com/sites/waynecrews/2015/03/03/fccs-net-neutrality-order-to-ensnare-content-and-app-providers/.
- 261 Applications of Charter Communications, Inc., Time Warner Cable Inc., and Advance/Newhouse Partnership for Consent to Transfer Control of Licenses and Authorizations, FCC Memorandum Opinion and Order, 31 FCC Rcd 6327 (May 10, 2016), https://apps.fcc.gov/edocs_public/attachmatch/FCC-16-59A1_Rcd.pdf. Commissioner Ajit Pai's dissent begins at p. 340. Petition for Reconsideration of the Competitive Enterprise Institute, et al., Applications of Charter Communications, Inc., Time Warner Cable Inc., and Advance/Newhouse Partnership for Consent to Transfer Control of Licenses and Authorizations, FCC Memorandum Opinion and Order, 31 FCC Rcd 6327 (2016),
- https://cei.org/sites/default/files/CEI%20Petition%20for%20Reconsideration%20FCC%2015-149.pdf.
 262 Competitive Enterprise Institute, Free the People, Niskanen Center, and TechFreedom, Letter to Senators Mitch McConnell and Harry Paid December 5, 2016, https://cei.org/sites/default/files/ECC, Pacemerged, Pacember 5, 2016, https://cei.org/sites/default/files/ECC, Pacember 5, 2016, https://cei.org
- Harry Reid, December 5, 2016, https://cei.org/sites/default/files/FCC_Rosenworcel_Reconfirmation_Final.pdf.
 263 Ibid. Office of the Comptroller of the Currency, "Supporting Responsible Innovation in the Federal Banking System: An OCC Perspective," March 2016, p. 6, http://www.occ.gov/publications/publications-by-type/other-publications-reports/pub-responsible-innovation-banking-systemocc-perspective.pdf.
- 264 John Dunham & Associates, "REGonomics," March 5, 2015, http://guerrillaeconomics.com/2015/03/regonomics-march-5-2015/. Iain Murray, "Operation Choke Point: What It Is and Why It Matters," *Issue Analysis* 2014 No. 1, July 2014, https://cei.org/content/operation-choke-point.
- 265 National Geographic, "Dark Matter and Dark Energy," http://science.nationalgeographic.com/science/space/dark-matter/.
- 266 James Madison, "The Particular Structure of the New Government and the Distribution of Power among Its Different Parts," *Federalist* No. 47, February 1, 1788, http://avalon.law.yale.edu/18th_century/fed47.asp.
- 267 Charles Murray, "Rebuilding Liberty without Permission," *Cato's Letter*, Vol. 13, No. 2 (spring 2015), http://object.cato.org/sites/cato.org/files/pubs/pdf/catosletter_spring2015.pdf.
- 268 "How Much Does the Universe Weigh?" *New Scientist*, December 16, 2000, http://www3.scienceblog.com/community/older/2000/D/200003072.html.
- 269 As phrased by Bruce D. Fisher and Michael J. Phillips in "Government Regulation: Overview," Chapter 7 in *The Legal Environment of Business*, Second Edition (St. Paul, Minnesota: West Publishing, 1986), p. 153. The relevant case cited is *Federal Crop Ins. V. Merrill.* 332 U.S. 380 (1947), https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/332/380/case.html.
- 270 Ibid. Federal Crop Ins. V. Merrill. 332 U.S. 380 (1947).
- 271 Harvey Silverglate, Three Felonies a Day: How the Feds Target the Innocent (New York: Encounter Books, 2009).
- 272 Office of House Speaker Paul Ryan, A Better Way: Our Vision for a Confident America, June 14, 2016, http://abetterway.speaker.gov/.
- 273 Jeffrey A. Rosen and Brian Callanan, "The Regulatory Budget Revisited," Administrative Law Review, Vol. 66, No. 4 (September 2014), http://ssrn.com/abstract=2603760. Crews, "Promise and Peril: Implementing a Regulatory Budget," Policy Sciences, Vol. 31, Issue 4 (December 1998), pp. 343-369, http://link.springer.com/article/10.1023%2FA%3A1004483131309.
- 274 Paul R. Noe and John D. Graham, "Due Process and Management for Guidance Documents: Good Governance Long Overdue," *Yale Journal on Regulation*, Vol. 25, No. 1 (2008), pp. 103-112,
- http://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?collection=journals&handle=hein.journals/yjor25&div=10&id=&page=. 275 ALERT Act of 2015, H.R. 1759, 114th Congress,
- https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/1759?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22alert+act%22%5D%7D &resultIndex=1.
- 276 Crews, "The Other National Debt Crisis: How and Why Congress Must Quantify Federal Regulation," *Issue Analysis* 2011 No. 4, Competitive Enterprise Institute Issue, October 2011,
 - http://www.scribd.com/doc/67314631/Wayne-Crews-The-Other-National-Debt-Crisis.
- 277 Graham and Broughel, p. 48. William Funk, "Legislating for Non-Legislative Rules," *Administrative Law Review*, Vol. 56, No. 2 (December 2004), http://ssrn.com/abstract=570265.
- 278 Stuart Shapiro, "Agency Oversight as "Whac-A-Mole": The Challenge of Restricting Agency Use of Nonlegislative Rules," *Harvard Journal of Law and Public Policy*, Vol. 37. No. 2, pp. 523-552, http://www.harvard-jlpp.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/05/37_2_523_Shapiro.pdf.
- 279 H.R.185, Regulatory Accountability Act of 2015, https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/185.
- 280 Treasury Board of Canada, One-for-One Rule, http://www.tbs-sct.gc.ca/rtrap-parfa/ofo-upu-eng.asp. See also Uri Berliner, "Canada Cuts Down On Red Tape. Could It Work In The U.S.?" National Public Radio, May 26, 2015, http://www.npr.org/2015/05/26/409671996/canada-cuts-down-on-red-tape-could-it-work-in-the-u-s.

- 281 UK Department for Business, Innovation, and Skills, "One-In, Two-Out: statement of new regulation," published July 10, 2014, updated July 9, 2014, https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/one-in-two-out-statement-of-new-regulation.
- 282 Regulations Endanger Democracy (RED) Tape Act of 2015 (S. 1944, 114th Congress), https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/senate-bill/1944?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22red+tape+act%22%5D%7D &resultIndex=1.
- 283 Regulatory Predictability for Business Growth Act of 2015 (H.R.2631/S. 1487, 114th Congress), https://www.congress.gov/114/bills/hr2631/BILLS-114hr2631ih.pdf.
- 284 H.R.462, REG Act of 2017, https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/462/text.
- 285 Tim Devaney, "Republicans Fret "Midnight Regulations" from Obama," *The Hill*, July 20, 2015, http://thehill.com/regulation/248411-gop-frets-midnight-regulations-from-obama.
- 286 Regulations from the Executive in Need of Scrutiny Act of 2017, (H.R.26, S. 21, 115th Congress), https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/26?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22Regulations+from+the+ Executive+in+Need+of+Scrutiny+legislation+%28REINS%29+Act%22%5D%7D&r=1, https://www.congress.gov/bill/115thcongress/senate-bill/21?q=%7B%22search%22%3A%5B%22Regulations+from+the+Executive+in+Need+of+Scrutiny+ legislation+%28REINS%29+Act%22%5D%7D&r=2.
- 287 Morton Rosenberg, "The Critical Need for Effective Congressional Review of Agency Rules: Background and Considerations for Incremental Reform," Report Prepared for the Administrative Conference of the United States, July 18, 2012, pp. 3-4, https://www.acus.gov/sites/default/files/documents/CRA%20_%20Final%20Report.pdf.
- 288 Regulatory Predictability for Business Growth Act of 2015 (H.R.2631/S. 1487 H.R.2631/S. 1487, 114th Congress), https://www.congress.gov/114/bills/hr2631/BILLS-114hr2631ih.pdf.
- 289 Regulatory Accountability Act of 2015 (H.R.185, 114th Congress), https://www.congress.gov/bill/114th-congress/house-bill/185.
- 290 Article I Regulatory Budget Act of 2016 (S.2982, 114th Congress), https://www.congress.gov/114/bills/s2982/BILLS-114s2982is.pdf.
- 291 Office of Sen.Mike Lee, "Lee Unveils Article I Regulatory Budget Act," news release, May 25 2016, http://www.lee.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/press-releases?ID=D24FACED-CC32-4C7D-8453-941276A90EEC.
- 292 A Better Way, The Economy, p. 48, https://abetterway.speaker.gov/ assets/pdf/ABetterWay-Economy-PolicyPaper.pdf.
- 293 A Better Way, the Constitution, p. 14, https://abetterway.speaker.gov/_assets/pdf/ABetterWay-Constitution-PolicyPaper.pdf.
- 294 Office of Rep. Ken Buck, "Ken Buck Amendment to House Rules Passes Republican Conference, news release, November 29, 2016, https://buck.house.gov/media-center/press-releases/ken-buck-amendment-house-rules-passes-republican-conference.
- 295 For example, a modification of the REINS Act.
- 296 Ronald Reagan, "Executive Order 12291—Federal regulation," February 17, 1981, http://www.archives.gov/federal-register/codification/executive-order/12291.html.
- 297 Office of Management and Budget, Historical Tables, http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/budget/Historicals.
- 298 Executive Office of the President, Office of Management and Budget, *Regulatory Program of the United States Government*, April 1, 1991-March 31-1992, pp. 673-777, http://babel.hathitrust.org/cgi/pt?id=umn.31951d003498102;view=1up;seq=5.
- 299 Significant Guidance Documents in Effect are compiled by this author online at http://tinyurl.com/jqnnx2a.
- 300 Policy Statement on Federal Regulatory Budgeting and Reform, H. Con. Res. 125, House Budget Committee, Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Resolution, http://budget.house.gov/uploadedfiles/fy2017_legislative_text.pdf. Committee report (H. Report 114-470), A Balanced Budget for a Stronger America, March 23, 2016, http://budget.house.gov/uploadedfiles/fy2017_budget_resolution.pdf.
- 301 Policy Statement on Federal Regulatory Budgeting and Reform" in H. Con. Res. 125, House Budget Committee, Fiscal Year 2017 Budget Resolution, http://budget.house.gov/uploadedfiles/fy2017_legislative_text.pdf. "A Balanced Budget for a Stronger America."

About the Author

Wayne Crews is Vice President for Policy at the Competitive Enterprise Institute (CEI). He is widely published and a contributor at Forbes.com. A frequent speaker, he has appeared at venues including the DVD Awards Showcase in Hollywood, European Commission–sponsored conferences, the National Academies, the Spanish Ministry of Justice, and the Future of Music Policy Summit. He has testified before Congress on various policy issues. Crews has been cited in dozens of law reviews and journals. His work spans regulatory reform, antitrust and competition policy, safety and environmental issues, and various information-age policy concerns.

Alongside numerous studies and articles, Crews is co-editor of the books, *Who Rules the Net? Internet Governance and Jurisdiction*, and *Copy Fights: The Future of Intellectual Property in the Information Age*. He is co-author of *What's Yours Is Mine: Open Access and the Rise of Infrastructure Socialism*, and a contributing author to other books. He has written in the *Wall Street Journal*, *Chicago Tribune*, *Communications Lawyer*, *International Herald Tribune*, and other publications. He has appeared on Fox News, CNN, ABC, CNBC, and the PBS News Hour. His policy proposals have been featured prominently in the *Washington Post*, *Forbes*, and *Investor's Business Daily*.

Before coming to CEI, Crews was a scholar at the Cato Institute. Earlier, he was a legislative aide in the U.S. Senate, an economist at Citizens for a Sound Economy and the Food and Drug Administration, and a fellow at the Center for the Study of Public Choice at George Mason University. He holds a Master's of Business Administration from the College of William and Mary and a Bachelor's of Science from Lander College in Greenwood, South Carolina. While at Lander, he was a candidate for the South Carolina state senate.

A dad of five, he can still do a handstand on a skateboard and enjoys custom motorcycles.



The Competitive Enterprise Institute promotes the institutions of liberty and works to remove governmentcreated barriers to economic freedom, innovation, and prosperity through timely analysis, effective advocacy, inclusive coalition-building, and strategic litigation.

COMPETITIVE ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE

1310 L Street NW, 7th Floor Washington, DC 20005 202-331-1010

cei.org